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FULFILLING THE PROMISE OF GENETICS RE-
SEARCH: ENSURING NONDISCRIMINATION
IN HEALTH INSURANCE AND EMPLOYMENT

WEDNESDAY, JULY 25, 2001

U.S. SENATE,

COMMITTEE ON HEALTH, EDUCATION, LABOR, AND PENSIONS,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:34 a.m., in room
SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Kennedy (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Kennedy, Dodd, Clinton, Enzi, Hutchinson,
and Warner.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.

This morning we address the important issue of genetic discrimi-
nation in health insurance and employment.

We are honored that the committee will hear from our distin-
guished Majority Leader, Senator Tom Daschle, whose leadership
and commitment to this issue is an example to us all.

Genetic discrimination is one of the most important issues facing
our committee. I welcome further discussion of this essential issue
and will provide the opportunity for additional discussion at an-
other hearing on genetic discrimination that the committee will
hold in early September.

Just over a year ago, scientists announced the completion of a
task that once seemed impossible—deciphering the entire DNA se-

uencing of the human genetic code. Dr. Francis Collins, who led
the NIH effort to sequence the human genetic code, is here today
to talk about the remarkable opportunities that will increasingly be
available to improve the health of all Americans.

I have in my hand a symbol of the promise of genetic research.
This tiny DNA chip contains the sequencing of 60,000 human
genes. It can be used to detect genetic traits in ways which will as-
sist patients in receiving treatment or even taking steps which will
prevent the onset of disease long before any symptoms of that dis-
ease are apparent.

But this same chip in the hands of an employer or a health in-
surance company could be used to deny a patient needed health
care or to deny an employee a job or a promotion.

DNA chips like these will affect the 21st century as profoundly
as the computer chip affected the 20th century. The challenge is to
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see that this technology is used to improve the health of Americans
and not to discriminate against them.

As we will hear this morning, the danger of genetic discrimina-
tion is very real. Employers have already used genetic information
to try to deny benefits to which workers are entitled. David Escher
will testify that his emIi"luyer, Burlington Northern Santa Fe Rail-
road, required any employee who suffered from carpal tunnel syn-
drome to unde etic testing. The company was not conducting
these tests in the interest of science nor was it trying to assist its
employees to determine the best treatment for their injuries; in-
stead, it was collecting the information to try to avoid paying work-
ers’ compensation claims. It did not seek its employees’ consent. In
fact, employees who refused to agree to the test were threatened
with loss u‘:nfy their jobs.

Clearly, we need to act now to stop these abuses of private medi-
cal information. President Bush has recognized the urgency of this
problem and supports the enactment of q:élgslatinn to ban genetic
discrimination, and I am optimistic that such a ban will be signed
into law this year.

Strong protections are contained in the legislation introduced by
Senator Daschle. It prohibits health insurers from using genetic in-
formation to deny health coverage or to raise premiums for cov-
erage. [t bars employers from using genetic information to make
decisions about hiring, promotion, salary, or other workplace rights
and privileges. It bans insurers and employers from seeking genetic
information and from recél:\lesting or requiring individuals to take
genetic tests. It restricts disclosure of any genetic information that
the insurer or employer possesses. It provides strong remedies, giv-
ing people who have suffered genetic discrimination the right to
seek redress in court.

Prohibiting discrimination is not enough. We must also provide
strong enforcement provisions and provide meaningful remedies to
individuals whose rights are violated. Strong remedies are needed
to ensure that employers and insurers will implement the nec-
essary protections.

We owe it to all Americans to see that the extraordinary promise
of this scientific revolution is fulfilled and that people are bene-
fited—not harmed—by the wealth of new information.

The Daschle bill is urgently needed, and the time to pass it is
NOW.

I will call on my friend and colleague, Senator Enzi, now.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ENZI

Senator ENzI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am here today to show my support for enacting Federal legisla-
tion which prohibits discrimination in both health insurance and
employment on the basis of predictive genetic information.

On three occasions, the Senate has passed legislation introduced
by Senator Snowe which would prohibit discrimination on the basis
of genetic information with regard to health insurance.

This bill was the result of a great deal of time and attention. Un-
fortunately, I do not believe that the legislation extending genetic
nondiscrimination to the employment context has yet been given
the similar attention that is necessary.
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As I said, I am committed to Federal legislation protecting
against discrimination in employment based on predictive genetic
information. Such legislation, however, must be consistent with ex-
isting Federal law relating to privacy and to employment non-
discrimination. To do otherwise is to upset the carefully designed
balance of interests created by existing employment nondiscrimina-
tion statutes and to undermine the process for enforcing and re-
dressing civil rights legislation.

For this reason, I cannot yet support S. 318 introduced by Sen-
ator Daschle, which deviates significantly from other employment
nondiscrimination legislation. I hope that we can hold some addi-
tional hearings to clarify the privacy issue and the consistency with
other employment nondiscrimination so that we can resolve these
issues.

On a topic as important to the lives of so many people as genetic
nondiscrimination in employment is, we have a respI?nsih ity to
propose legislation that is effective and appropriate. To do so, we
must ensure that the legislation is consistent with existing Federal
employment, civil rights, and privacy laws.

I look forward to having the opportunity in further hearings to
discuss these issues in depth and, from that, to passing legislation
prohibiting discrimination on the basis of genetic information with
respect to health insurance as well as employment.

I would ask that my full statement be included in the record.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be included in the record.

Senator ENZI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Senator Enzi follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ENZI

Mr. Chairman. I am here today to show my support for enacting
federal legislation which prohibits discrimination in both health in-
surance and employment on the basis of predictive genetic informa-
tion. I believe that the promise that such information holds should
be free of fears that it will be used to discriminate in health insur-
ance and in the workplace.

On three occasions, the Senate has passed legislation introduced
hg Senator Snowe which would prohibit discrimination on the basis
of genetic information with regard to health insurance. This bill
was the result of a great deal of time and attention to ensure that
the legislation would effectively address concerns relating to the
use of predictive genetic information in health insurance decisions
and to ensure that the legislation is consistent with existing federal
laws. It specifically addresses the pending medical information pri-
vacy regulations, which were issued under the previous Adminis-
tration and will be implemented by Secretary Thompson.

Equally important to ensuring the confidentiality and limited use
of medical information is how we define these terms. The Snowe
bill differs from the Daschle bill on several key definitions. The
definitions for “genetic information” and “genetic test” must fairly
and appropriately protect medical information, but must also bal-
ance and allow, again, for fair and appropriate, underwriting of
health insurance products.

Unfortunately, I do not believe that legislation extending genetic
nondiscrimination to the employment context has yet been given
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the similar attention that is necessary. This hearing today, called
on short notice, does not afford the opportunity to address, in a
truly substantive way, the issues that major new civil rights em-
ployment legislation deserves and requires.

As I said, I am committed to federal legislation protecting
against discrimination in employment based on predictive genetic
information. Such legislation must, however, be consistent with ex-
isting federal law relating to privacy and employment non-
discrimination. To do otherwise is to upset the carefully designed
balance of interests created by existing employment nondiscrimina-
tion statutes and to undermine the &mcess for enforcing and re-
dressing civil rights legislation. Accordingly, I cannot support legis-
lation that is inconsistent with current Federal employment non-
discrimination laws.

For this reason, I cannot support S. 318 in its current form intro-
duced bﬁ Senator Daschle. S. 318 deviates significantly from other
civil rights legislation, namely Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of
1964 and the Americans with Disabilities Act, by circumventing
the administrative process for the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission to investigate and enforce complaints of discrimination
in the workplace and by disregarding the remedy structure estab-
lished by the Civil Rights Act of 1991, which places a cap on con-
sequential and punitive da es progressive with the size of the
employer. I look forward to working with the majority leader.

It is difficult to see the justification for allowing Jaimants of ge-
netic discrimination to file suit directly in court and, thereby, avoid
the complaint process that claimants of other basis of employment
discrimination must follow. It is also difficult to see the justifica-
tion for allowing an individual claiming genetic discrimination, but
who is unsymptomatic, to be able to recover more compensatory
and punitive damages than a claimant of race discrimination or
disability discrimination. Yet this is the inequitable result that S.
318 would create.

On a topic as important to the lives of so many people as genetic
nondiscrimination in employment is, we have a respronsibility to
propose legislation that is effective and appropriate. To do so, we
must:

1. Ensure that such legislation is consistent with existing Fed-
eral employment civil rights and privacy laws,

2. Examine state laws on this issue to learn from their successes
and shortcomings, and

3. Exﬁlnre the relationship between workers compensation laws
and such legislation.

I look forward to having the opportunity in further hearings to
discuss these issues in depth, and, from that to passing legislation
prohibiting discrimination on the basis of Fenetic information with
respect to health insurance as well as employment. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Welcome, Senator Hutchinson.

We are reverting to the policy of majority and minority opening
statements, but I see that Senator Hutchinson is here on time,
with some papers in his hand. If he will promise to be brief before
my colleagues arrive on this side, we will be glad to hear from him
on this occasion.
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OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HUTCHINSON

Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I will try
to be brief.

I want to thank you for holding the hearing today on the very
important topic of genetic discrimination. Advances in genetics re-
search and the recent decoding of the human genome have brought
incredible promise and hope to disease detection, treatment, and
prevention efforts.

The ability to find out whether an individual is genetically pre-
disposed to a given disease and to take steps to possibly avert the
actual onset of the disease is unprecedented, and there are legiti-
mate worries about how this predictive genetic information may be
used against an individual in some discriminatory action.

As you know, two genetic nondiscrimination bills have been in-
troduced in the Senate in the 107th Congress, and I am pleased
that one of the bills’ sponsors, Senator Daschle, the majority lead-
er, has been invited to testify today.

I am also Eleased that Dr. Francis Collins, a pioneer of genetics
research, will be before the committee to testify once again about
the science of genetics research.

Twice during the 106th Congress, the Senate passed genetic non-
discrimination legislation with regard to health insurers. Unfortu-
nately, this well-crafted legislation did not become law. I under-
stand that the chairman would like to mark up legislation which
also addresses the possibility of genetic discrimination by employ-
ers.

I am hopeful that this will be the first of several hearings so that
the committee can hear from expert witnesses on such issues as
how the bills pending before the committee interact with the medi-
cal records E‘ ivacy regulations promulgated by the Clinton admin-
istration which are intended to prevent individually identifiable
medical information from being disseminated without an individ-
ual's consent.

I also believe that the committee must examine to what extent
the pending bills duplicate current discrimination protections
under the Americans with Disabilities Act, and speciﬁcalliljr with re-
gard to the Daschle bill, how the private right of action allowed
under the bill interacts with the current right to sue via the Ameri-
cans with Disabilities Act.

Finally, 1 huYe the committee will take time during a subsequent
hearing to explore how the Daschle employer provisions affect the
mandatory dmpute resolution procedures under the Equal Employ-
ment Opportunity Commission.

re are a number of issues that need to be examined, and I
hope this will be the first of a number of hearings to examine these
issues. I appreciate our majority leader being here to testify today,
and | thani you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

I indicated, Senator, that we will have another hearing in the
fall, hopefully in early September, to address some of these issues.
I think there are issues which ought to be considered.

As the principal author of the HIPAA with Senator Kassebaum,
I think this is consistent, and I intend to work very closely with
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Senator Harkin on the ADA; I think they are consistent. But I
think there are issues and questions which have been raised, and
we will work through those.

Just before asking the leader to speak, I want to thank my col-
leagues. Senator Harkin has been a leader in this committee on
this issue as he has on so many other disabilities issues, and this
has been a special interest of my colleague and friend, Senator
Dodd, as well. Both of them have been vert'ﬁ, very involved and ac-
tive and have been enormously helpful in the development of legis-
lation, so we are very, very grateful to them.

I also want to acknowledge Senator Snowe's efforts and those of
Senator Jeffords. They have been real leaders in this area and in
this effort, and we want to work closely with them as well. They
are interested and involved.

Senator Ensign raised similar issues during the time of our pa-
tients’ bill of rights, and obviously, we always welcome the involve-
ment and leadership of our other colleagues, both on and off the
committee.

I thank Senator Daschle for being here. I thank him not only for
his leadership in our party, but this is a matter of very special in-
terest that he has had for a very considerable period of time. He
has spoken to the members of our committee and to me about the
importance of holding these hearings and also to have some action
by our committee. He has always been open to different ideas and
suggestions about how to strengthen and clarify the language, and
quite frankly, we would not be as far along in the whole public pol-
icy debate and, hopefully, resolution and solution to this if it had
not been for his leadership. So we are delighted to welcome him to
the committee.

Thank you, Senator Daschle.

STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS A. DASCHLE, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM SOUTH DAKOTA

Senator DASCHLE. Mr. Chairman, thank you for your kind com-
ments.

Senators Enzi and Hutchinson, thank you for your interest and
for being here at this hearing this morning.

I want to thank the chairman especially for giving this matter
the priuriiéif attention that it deserves by providing us the oppor-
tunity to discuss the bill and the issues today, and I am grateful
for the chance to be here this morning

This is the second time that I have had the privilege of testifying
before this committee on this critically important issue. The first
time I testified was 1 year ago last week. The purpose of that hear-
ing was to try to determine whether the laws already on the books
are sufficient to protect Americans from genetic discrimination—
something that Senator Hutchinson raised a moment ago.

I said at the time I feared they were not.

The past 12 months have provided new and disturbing informa-
tion to support that view. Experts such as Dr. Francis Collins have
been warning Congress for some time now that we must pass com-
prehensive national standards to protect all Americans from ge-
netic discrimination. If we fail to do so, the experts warn, we will
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almost certainly s?uander many of the enormous potential benefits
of the genetic revolution.

It is time for us to heed the experts’ warnings. It is time for us
to pass real, enforceable, national protections against genetic dis-
crimination.

It has been nearly 4 years since we first introduced a bill to do
just that. In January, I reintroduced our bill as one of the top
Democratic priorities in this Congress. Congresswoman Slaughter,
one of the great champions of genetic protection, introduced the
same bill in the House.

We now have more than 250 cosponsors in the House—Demo-
crats and Republicans—and a growing number of Senate cospon-
sors, including Chairman Kennedy and Senators Harkin and Dodd.

Our bill does three things. First, it forbids health insurers from
discriminating against individuals—denying them coverage, for in-
stance—based on tiametil: test results.

Second, it forbids employers from discriminating in hiring, or in
the terms and conditions of employment, based on genetic informa-
tion.

Third, it prevents disclosure of genetic information to third par-
ties, including insurance companies, employers, and anyone else
who has no legitimate need for the information.

The growing support in Congress for our bill is one measure, we
believe, of the growing concerns Americans have about the poten-
tial misuse of their genetic information.

Another indication of that concern is President Bush’s recent an-
nouncement that he, too, favors national protection against genetic
discrimination. | applaud him for his comments and welcome the
leadership that he will bring to this important effort.

Americans’ fear of genetic discrimination is very real. Unfortu-
nately, actual cases of genetic discrimination are now real, too.

We are joined today by a man who knows this all too well. I met
Dave Escher earlier this summer. He told us how his employer
forced him to be tested—without his knowledge or consent—for
possible genetic defects.

Mr. Escher has worked for the same company for 25 years, and
by all accounts, he was and is a tremendnusﬁ'y hard worker and an
asset to his company. Yet last year, a few months after filing a per-
sonal injury report for carpal tunnel syndrome, Mr. Escher was
told by his empﬂr&r that he needed to attend a mandatory medical
appointment. If he refused, he was told, he would lose his job.

at appointment, we know now, was for the purpose of gather-
ing his genetic information. However, it was not until after the ap-
pointment, and onli,]'ai:ér accident, that Mr. Escher learned that the
company’s doctors used his blood to conduct genetic tests for
more than 20 medical conditions.

While stories like Mr. Escher’s are still relatively rare, experts
tell us that it is only because genetic testing itself is still relatively
rare. As testing becomes more affordable and more common, the in-
cidence of discrimination is likely to increase dramatically.

We must not wait until genetic discrimination becomes a wide-
spread problem. We must specify, clearly and unambiguously, in
the law how genetic information may be used and how it may not
be used.
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Some people argue that such protections should be limited to pre-
venting misuse of genetic data by insurance companies only. As
Mr. Escher’s story shows, the prnglem of genetic discrimination is
not limited to insurance. The solution should not be limited to in-
surance, either. It must safeguard against genetic discrimination in
the workplace as well.

In this area, our bhill sets three simple and I believe reasonable
rules.

First, employers may not use predictive genetic information to
make decisions about hiring, advancement, salary, or other work-
place rights and privileges.

Second, they may not request, require, or disclose a person’s ge-
netic information without his or her informed consent.

Third, these provisions must be enforceable. If these rights are
violated, victims of this discrimination must be able to seek relief
in court.

It is time for our laws to catch up with our science. We cannot
tak}s one step forward in science but two steps backward in civil
rights.

iscrimination based on genetic factors is just as arbitrary and
unacceptable as discrimination based on race, national origin, sex,
or disability. And like those other forms of discrimination, genetic
discrimination hurts us all. It hurts our economy by keeping tal-
ented people out of the work force, and it diminishes us as people.

Once again this summer, the world is watching in awe as Lance
&rmstmn% closes in on what may be another victory in the gruelin
Tour de France bicycle competition. His determination and ski
leave us all speechless.

You may also have seen a TV commercial in which Mr. Arm-
strong talks about the potential of the genetic revolution. He talks
about how grateful he is that his son Luke may grow up in a world
in which scientists can identify and eliminate cancers like his years
before the first symptoms appear.

That is the dream of every parent. Whether the genetic revolu-
tion helps fulfill that dream or becomes the stuff of nightmares for
millions of Americans will be determined in no small measure by
the extent to which we heed the experts’ warnings.

It would be a terrible travesty if, instead of unraveling the se-
crets that could save lives, genetic testing were used to unravel in-
dividuals’ livelihoods.

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank the members of this committee
for listening; my colleagues—you, Senator Kennedy, and my other
colleagues on the committee, Senators Dodd and Harkin—for all of
your help in this endeavor; and my partner in the House, Congress-
woman Slaughter, for her tireless efforts to move our companion
bill to the floor of that chamber.

I would like your consent to submit my complete statement for
the record.

The CHAIRMAN. We will include your full statement in the record.

[The prepared statement of Senator Daschle follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR DASCHLE

Good morning. Chairman Kennedy, Senator Gregg, and members of the commit-
tee, I thank you for holding this hearing and for inviting me to testify. I particularly
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Ernnt to thank Chairman Kennedy for giving this matter the priority attention it
ESErVes,

This is the second time I have had the privilege of testifying before this committee
on this critically important issue.

The first time I testified was one year ago last week. The purpose of that hearing
was to try to determine whether laws already on the books are sufficient to protect
Americans from genetic discrimination.

I said at the time I feared they were not. The past 12 months have provided new
and disturbing information to support that view.

Experts as Dr. Francis Collins have been warning Congress for some time
now that we must pass comprehensive national standards to protect all Americans
from genetic discrimination. If we fail to do so, the experts warn, we will almost
%ertainij squander many of the enormous potential benefits of the genetic revolu-

OnL.

It is time for us to heed the experts’ warnings. It is time for us to pass real, en-
forceable national protections against genetic discrimination. It's been nearly four
years since we first introduced a bill to do just that.

In January, I reintroduced our bill as one of the Senate Democrats’ top priorities
in this Congress. Congresswoman Slaughter, one of the great champions of genetic
protections, reintroduced the same bill in the House. We now have more than 250
cosponsors in the House -Democrats and Republicans—and a growing number of
Senate cosponsors including Chairman Kennedy and Senators Harkin and Dodd.

Our bill does three things: First: It forbids health insurers from discriminating
against individuals—denying them mvmﬁe, for instance—based on genetic test re-
sults. Second: It forbids Emp]uﬁrs from discriminating in hiring, or in the terms
and conditions of emlplu:,rment, sed on genetic information. Third: It prevents dis-
closure of genetic information to third parties—including insurance companies, em-
pl?ﬁllzrs, and anyone else who has no legitimate need for the information.

e growing support in Congress for our bill is one measure, we believe, of the
growing concerns Americans have about the g}cl}.t:ntial misuse of their genetic infor-
mation. Another indication of that concern is President Bush's recent announcement
that he, too, favors national protections against genetic discrimination. We welcome
the leadership he can bring to this important effort.

Americans’ fear of genetic discrimination is real. Unfortunately, actual cases of ge-
netic discrimination are real, too. We are joined today by a man who knows this
all too well. I met Dave Escher earlier this summer, He told me how his employer
forced him to be tested without his knowledge or consent for possible tic defects.

Mr. Escher has worked for the same company for 26 vears. By all accounts, he
was and is—a tremendously hard worker and an asset to his company. Yet, last

ear—a few months after a personal injury report for carpal tunnel syndrome,

r. Escher was told by his employer that he needed to attend a mandatory medical
ap i:itmernt_. Itfgm lt'eﬁzse't:_, hathwaa told, hefcuu{ﬁﬁhﬁgub. TN Halid

at appointment was for the purpose of ga genetic information. How-
ever, it wasn't until after the appointment—and only by accident—that Mr. Escher
learned that the company's doctors had used his blood to conduct genetic tests for
more than 20 medical conditions.

While stories like Mr. Escher’s are still relatively rare, experts tell us that is mﬂdy
because genetie testing itself is still relatively rare. As testing becomes more afford-
able and more common, the incidence of discrimination is likely to increase dramati-
cally. We must not wait until genetic discrimination becomes a widespread problem.
We must specify - clearly and unambiguously in the law—how genetic information
ma beusedlsmdhnwi'lti:mygﬁtheusad. i e

ome people argue that such protections s imited to preventing misuse
of geneh'gedata by insurance companies only. As Mr. Escher’s story shows, the prob-
lem of genetic discrimination is not limited to insurance. The solution should not
be limited to insurance, either. It must safeguard against genetic discrimination in
the workplace as well.

In this area, our bill sets three simple, reasonable rules. First, employers may not
use predictive genetic information to make decisions about hiring, advancement, sal-
ary or other workplace rights and privileges. Second, they may not request, require
or disclose a person's genetic information without his or her informed consent.
Third, these provisions must be enforceable. If these rights are violated, victims of
this discrimination may seek relief in court.

Our bill ensures that victims of discrimination have a real remedy, because a non-
enforceable right is no right at all. Strong remedies are the best way to ensure com-

liance, and are pm:imﬁﬂy important in this area because discrimination on the
Easis of genetic information affects not only the identified individual, but also their
children and relatives.
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Discrimination based on genetic factors is just as arbitrary and unacceptable as
discrimination based on race, national origin, religion, sex or disability. And, like
those other forms of discrimination, genetic discrimination hurts us all. It hurts our
economy by keeping talented people out of the workforce, and it diminishes us as

a people.

?: is time for our laws to catch up with our science. We cannot take one step for-
ward in science—but two steps backward in civil rights.

Once again this summer, the world is watching in awe as Lance Armstrong closes
in on what may be another victory in the grueling Tour de France bicycle competi-
tion. His determination and skill leave all of us speechless.

You may also have seen a TV commercial in which Mr. Anns‘h'nrﬁ talks about
the potential of the genetic revolution. He talks about how grateful he is that his
son, Luke, may grow up in a world in which scientists can identify and eliminate
cancers like his years before the first symptoms appear.

That is the dream of every parent. Whether the genetic revolution helps fulfill
that dream—or becomes the stuff of nightmares for millions of Americans—will be
determined in no small measure by the extent to which we heed the experts' warn-

InNgs.

ﬁ would be a terrible travesty if instead of unraveling the secrets that could save

lives genetic testing was used to unravel individuals' livelihoods.

thank the members of the committee for listening; my colleagues Senators Ken-
nedy, Dodd, and Harkin for all of their help in this endeavor; and my partner in
the House, Congresswoman Slaughter, for her tireless effort to move our companion
bill to the floor in that chamber.

The CHAIRMAN. We know that you have many other responsibil-
ities so, with the permission of the committee, we will excuse you,
and we will work very closely with you as we are considering the
legislation as it moves along.

e thank you very much for taking the time and for your excel-
lent statement.

Just as an aside, I do not know if you saw the pictures of the
bicycle race in France and of Armstrong. Evidently, a German cy-
clist was ahead and then went off the road, and Armstrong waited
until he picked himself up, dusted himself off, straightened his bi-
cycle out—whatever they do after a terrible spill like these fellows
have—and got back on his bicycle; and Armstrong let him get start-
ed, and then the pictures showed Armstrong going right by him.

I think all of us are hoping for a good win for Lance Armstrong
and a good win for this legislation. We are not going to have any
slippage at all on this legislation.

k you very much for being here.

Senator DascHLE. I like that metaphor, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. On our next panel, we welcome Dr. Collins,
David Escher, and Kathy Zeitz.

Dr. Francis Collins, one of the world’s leading experts in genet-
ics, led the NIH team that completed the historic task of determin-
ing the complete sequence of the human DNA code. Dr. Collins’
commitment to science is matched only by his commitment to en-
suring that the new genetics knowledge is used in ways to benefit
the patients, and he will share with us his expertise in genetics
and the need to protect Americans from genetic discrimination.

Kathy Zeitz is an attorney, a cancer survivor, and a genetic test-
ing participant. She works with the National Breast Cancer Coali-
tion and is a leader in the fight to ensure that all women receive
grnper screening, preventive care and treatment for breast cancer.

he has spoken extensively on ethical and legal questions relevant
to health care, including genetic discrimination. She will share
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with us her personal and professional expertise in genetic testing
and breast cancer.

David Escher has been employed by Burlington Northern Santa
Fe Railroad and has been a member of the Brotherhood of Mainte-
nance of Way Employees for 26 years. Mr. Escher will describe how
his employer subjected him to genetic testing when he developed
work-related carpal tunnel syndrome—testing done without l--l’:f.!iﬂ
knowledge or consent.

Mr. Escher will describe the effects that this testing had on him
and his family. The committee appreciates his willingness to share
this information with us.

Dr. Collins, if you would be good enough to start.

STATEMENTS OF DR. FRANCIS COLLINS, DIRECTOR, NA-
TIONAL HUMAN GENOME RESEARCH INSTITUTE, NATIONAL
INSTITUTES OF HEALTH, BETHESDA, MD; KATHLEEN ZEITZ,
NEBRASKA LEAD COORDINATOR, NATIONAL BREAST CAN-
CER COALITION; AND DAVID ESCHER, EMPLOYEE, BUR-
LINGTON NORTHERN SANTA FE RAILROAD, McCOOK, NE

Dr. CoLLINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-
mittee.

We at NIH appreciate the very strong support of the Congress
in medical research and particularly the efforts of this committee
to provide a protective framework so that the benefits of the
Human Genome Project can be experienced by all without fear of
misuse.

I believe that today is a very important hearing. In a recent Har-
ris poll survey that was published earlier this year, 84 percent of
the American public indicated they believed the overall impact of
genomics research would be positive; but almost half listed “misuse
of genetic information” as their most major concern.

So our discussion today is timely and touches at the heart of the
American public’s hopes and their fears.

For myself, it has been an exhilarating experience to stand at the
helm of this Human Genome Project for the last 8 years. I am hold-
ing in my hand a CDROM that contains on it the sequence of the
human genome—3.1 billion letters that we carry inside each cell of
our body—a remarkable instruction book written in a simple alpha-
bet with only four letters which we now have, immediately acces-
sible to anybody with an Internet connection. And we are all now
engaged in the decryption business of trying to understand how
this information operates and why it goes wrong as it sometimes
does in order to cause disease.

I thought it might be interesting as part of my opening state-
ment to read you the sequence of the human genome, because it
is a pretty significant moment in history that we now have this—
but I calculate it would take about 32 years, and I suspect the com-
mittee would grow tired of that long before I got past the first few
bases of chromosome 1.

Just the same, it is an historic moment to be able to contemplate
doing such a thing.

The consequences of this for our ability to understand medical
problems are truly stunning. I spent most of the 1980’s—9 years,
in fact—working with my research group at the University of
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Michigan, trying to find the gene for cystic fibrosis. After those 9
years, we finally succeeded, after all sorts of blind alleys and frus-
trations.

Four years ago, a group working at NIH, using the tools of the
Genome Project which had already been developed at that point,
were able to pinpoint a gene for Parkinson's disease in just 9 days.

Two months ago, I read a paper in a medical journal where in-
vesti%atfurs trying to track down a gene for Crohn’s disease, a rel-
atively common intestinal disorder, were able to find that gene sim-
ply by going to the Internet and clicking on the appropriate se-
quence in something like 9 seconds.

So we have gone from 9 years to 9 days to 9 seconds as the time-
table for finding a gene involved in disease. Surely, that is a revela-
tion of the promise of this particular kind of research.

And we have many new and exciting opportunities in genomics.
Just last week, we held a conference to talk about the possibility
of uncovering the way in which human variation is organized and
correlated in the genome, which will have profound abilities to
speed up our efforts to find the hereditary factors in diabetes and
heart disease and Alzheimer’'s disease. We have programs under-
way to understand how genes are turned on and off in health and
disease and pmirams to understand how the protein products
which do the work of the cell also carry out their functions, not just
one protein at a time but in a more global way.

at can we expect the impact of this to be on medicine? Well,
it isI f‘isk}' to make predictions in a field that moves so quickly, but
I will try.

By 2010, I would predict there will be at least a dozen predictive
genetic tests for common illnesses so that each of us will have the
opportunity to potentially learn about our own risk. That will offer
us—because many of those will be associated with interventions
such as diet, lifestyle or medical surveillance so that the high-risk
individuals can reduce that risk. Basically, this is a form of individ-
ualized preventive medicine instead of the current version, which
is often one-size-fits-all. We are all different; this is a chance for
Gﬂ{vpreventive medicine to adapt to that.

e will also in another 10 years have a number of drugs for
which we are able to predict, based on genetic testing, whether
that is the right drug for you or whether you ought to try an alter-
native, because the differences in drug response are in many ways
also encoded by our genes.

By 2020, the full flowering of the therapeutic revolution based on
genumics will be at hand. We will have gene-based designer drugs

or diabetes, for Alzheimer’s disease, for hypertension, that will be

more effective and more individualized than the current opportuni-
ties that we have, because in fact most of the drug industry until
now has focused on a very small number of targets—less than 500.
Now, with the genome in front of us, we have tens of thousands
of drug targets, and the pharmaceutical industry is pursuing those
with great vigor.

By 2030, I believe that we will have a genomics-based form of
health care which will focus on maintaining wellness and which
will in fact have health economic benefits as well as benevolent
benefits for maintaining human health. The prediction would be
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that this will allow a larger fraction of us to live out healthy lives
without being cut down prematurely by chronic or potentially fatal
illnesses.

But all of this can only come to pass if the American public feels
safe acquiring genetic information about themselves. And as I men-
tioned at the beginning, in this survey, they currently do not. As
Dave Escher will currently tell you, that is not the case in his cir-
cumstance; it is not the case that we have protections against the
misuse of genetic information in the workplace, either.

In recent NIH studies looking at individuals who could be offered
testing for colon cancer, breast cancer, or ovarian cancer, fully one-
third of them opt out of the research because of their concern that
the information might be used against them in health insurance or
in the workplace.

I found particularly stunning a recently published report in the
Journal of Clinical Oncology where they surveyed genetic coun-
selors who are working in the field of cancer genetics—these are
the experts—and they asked them: If you were in a circumstance
where a BRCA-1 test was recommended as part of your medical
care, would you in fact go through with it? They indicated that
they probably would, but two-thirds of them said they would pay
for it out-of-pocket rather than take the chance that the informa-
tion would be awvailable to their health insurance company; and
over one-quarter of them said they would use an assumed name.

What kind of medical care situation are we proposing here where
individuals contemplate taking on a false name in order to acquire
medi?cal information that would be beneficial for their own health
care?

The Ethical, Legal, and Social Implications, or ELSI, program of
the Human Genome Project has from the outset, since 1990, fo-
cused a significant fraction of our budget on researching these
issues, and out of that has come a host of wonderful scholarship
and policy recommendations. Papers ll_l)ublished in Science Magazine
in 1995 and 1996 brought together the best thinking of consumers,

licy experts and scientists, and recommended the need for legis-
ation to deal with genetic discrimination in both health insurance
and in the workplace, and many States have acted upon that.

I am pleased to see the momentum building this summer to re-
solve this problem with effective, bipartisan Federal legislation. I
was very pleased to hear the words of President Bush on June 23,
who got it exactly right when he said, and I quote: “Genetic dis-
crimination is unfair to workers and their families. It is unjustified
to deny employment or insurance to a healthy person based only
on a predisposition; it violates our country’s belief in equal treat-
ment and individual merit.”

“In the past, other forms of discrimination have been used to
withhold rights and opportunities that belong to all Americans.
Just as we have addressed discrimination based on race, gender,
and age, we must now prevent diserimination based on genetic in-
formation.”

Thomas Jefferson, writing some time ago, wrote about the in-
alienable rights of persons, but he also wrote the following: “Our
laws and institutions must go hand-in-hand with the progress of
the human mind.”

-4 FAn A A



14

This issue is about fairness and justice. It is about all people
with DNA—that happens to be all of us, of course. It is time to pro-
vide the American public with the reassurance they deserve that
the revolution in genetic medicine which is coming quickly upon us
will be used for their benefit and not to do harm.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would be glad to answer your ques-

tions.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Collins follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF Francis 8. CoLLins, M.D., Pu.D.

Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, it is a pleasure to be here tudg
to discuss the recent scientific advances in genetics that will lead to improv
health and the development of therapies to treat and prevent devastating diseases.
First, | would like to thank the committee, and especially you Mr. Chairman, for
your strong support of the Human Genome Project and your commitment to ensure
that advances in our understand.ing are used to improve the health of our citizens
and not for harm. Today 1 would like to focus my remarks on the great promise ge-
netics research holds for all of us and the potential obstacle that genetic discrimina-
tion poses to the realization of this promise.

Human Genome Sequence

Last year, Human Genome Project scientists capped their achievements of the last
decade with a historic milestone—the complete initial reading of the text of our ge-
netic instruction book. This book is written in an elegant :’IJEtal language, using a
simple four letter alphabet where each letter is a chemical base, abbreviated A, C,
G, or T. At present, more than 95 percent of the 3.1 billion bases of the human
nome are freely available in public databases. This is an awesome step to a
comprehensive view of the essential elements of human life, a perspective that inau-
gurates a new era in medicine where we will have a more profound understanding
of the biological basis of disease and develop more effective ways to diagnose, treat,
and prevent illness,

Between March 1999 and June 2000 the international collaborators in the Human
Genome Project sequenced DNA at a rate of 1000 bases per second, 7 days a week,
24 hours a ag. After completing the working draft of the human genome sequence
in June of 2000, Human Genome Project scientists and computational experts
scoured the sequence for insights. They reported the first key discoveries in the Feb-
rt.uarl-,'_I 15, 2001 issue of the journal Nature. Among the findings were the following:

¢« Humans are likely to have only 30,000 to 40,000 genes, just twice as many as
a fruit fly, and far fewer than the 80,000 to 150,000 that had n widely predicted.

* Genes are unevenly distributed across the genomic landscape; they are crowded
in some regium and spread out widely in others.

* Individual human genes are commonly able to produce several different pro-
teins,

e The repetitive DNA sequences that make up much of our genome, and com-
monly re%:;rded as “junk,” have been important for cvolutionary flexibility, allowing
enes to be shuffled and new ones to be created. The repetitive DNA may also per-
orm other important functions, and provides fascinating insights into history.

Finishing the human genome sequence

Because of the enormous value of DNA sequence information to researchers
around the world, in academia and industry, public Human Genome Project
(HGF) has always been committed to the principle of free, rapid access to genomic
information through well-organized, annotated databases. Databases housing the
human genome sequence are being visited by tens of thousands of users a day. Over
the coming two years, the HGP will increase the usefulness of the human genome
sequence to the world's researchers by finishing the sequencing to match the
project’s long-standing goals for completeness and stringent accuracy. More than 40

rcent of the draft se?luence, including two of our 24 chromosomes, have already

n finished into a highly accurate form containing no more than I error per 10,000
bases. Finished sequence for the entire genome is expected by 2003.

Human genetic variation

While the DNA sequence between any two individuals is 99.9 percent identical,
that still leaves millions of differences. For understanding the basis of common dis-
eases with complex origins, like heart disease, Alzheimer disease, and diabetes, it
is important to catalog genetic variations and how they correlate with disease risk.
Most of these are single letter differences referred to as Single Nucleotide
Polymorphisms (SNPs). With a draft of the human genome sequence in hand, the
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of SNP discovery has increased dramatically. In FY 1999, NEGRI organized
the DNA Polymorphism Discovery Resource consisting of 450 DNA samples collected
from anonymous American donors with diverse nic backgrounds. NEGRI has
funded studies looking for SNPs in these samples. The non-profit SNP Consortium
came into being in April 1999, with the goal of developing a high-quality SNP map
of the human genome and of releasing the information freely. Consortium members
included the Wellcome Trust, a dozen companies (mostly pharmaceutical compa-
nies), three academic centers, and NIH. This has been remarkably successful, with
5 times more SNPs being contributed to the public domain than the consortium
originally Elammd. As of June 22, the public database that serves as a central repos-
itory for 5 has received 2,972 764 SNP submissions.

Just last week, we held a landmark wnrkshu[: to discuss taking the study of
human variation to the next step—deciphering patterns of variation across large re-

ions of DNA (called haplotypes) which will greatly accelerate the ability to identify

hereditary factors in common disease.

With this increased knowledge about human variation, the genetic undemiscnnings
of various diseases, including diabetes, are being discovered. The recent discove
of a gene, calpain-10, whose disruption contributes to diabetes, resulted from studies
inking diabetes with genetic variations across the whole genome and then in a spe-
cific s]]mrt of chromosome 2. The newly discovered gene variant suggests that a pre-
i.l'il:lluI y unknown biochemical process is involved in the repulation of blood sugar
evels.

Gene ex ion

The new-found abundance of genomic information and technology is propelling sci-
entists to go beyond the pattern of studying individual genes and into studying
thousands at a time. Large-scale analyses of when genes are on or off (gene expres-
sion) can be used, for example, to study the molecular changes in tumor cells. This
mEoI:F new approach combines recombinant DNA and computer chiE technologies
to produce microarrays or DNA chips. Classifying cancer on a mol level ofters
the possibility of more accurate and precise diagnosis and treatment. Intramural re-
searchers at NEGRI have used | scale expression studies to discover genetic sig-
natures that can distinguish the dangers from different skin cancers, and that can
distinguish between hereditary and sporadic forins of breast cancer.

Promise for new treatments and prevention

With the availability of a comprehensive view of our genes, genetic testing will
become increasingly important for assessing individual risk of disease and prompt-
ing programs of prevention. An example of how this may work involves the disease
hereditary hemochromatosis (HH), a disorder of iron metabolism affecting about one
in 200 to 400 Americans. Those with the condition accumulate too much iron in
their bodies, leading to problems like heart and liver disease and diabetes. The gene
nausiu%{the condition has been identified, allowin, ear}?' identification of those in
whom HH may develop. Once people at risk are identified by ﬁeneﬁc testing they
can easily be treated by periodically removing some blood. The National Human Ge-
nome Research Institute (NGHRI) and National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute
(NHLBI) are engaged in a largescale project to detennine the feasibility of screening
the adult population for this very preventable disorder.

Genetic testing is also being us ed to tailor medicines to fit individual genetic pro-
files, since drugs that are eflective in some people are less effective in others and,
in some, cause severe side effects. These differences in drug response are genetically
determined. Customizing medicine to a patient’s likely response is a promising new
field known as Eharmacngemmics. For example, a recent %ub]icatinn in the journal
Hypertension showed how pharmacogenomics applies to high blood pressure. Re-
searchers found a variation in a particular gene that affects how patients respond
to a commonly used high blood pressure drug, hydrochlerothiazide. Other recent
studies reveal that doctors should avoid using high doses of a common chemo-
therapy treatment (6-mercaptopurine) in a sm Efrgg;:rtinn of children with leuke-
mia. Children with a particular forin of a gene ( T) suffer serious, sometimes
fatal, side effects from the drug.

nomics is also fueling the development of new medicines. Several drugs now
showing promising results in clinical trials are “gene-based” therapies, where an
exact appreciation of the molecular foundations of djseas-.:f\.l:ide& treatment desiggl,
One the first examples is Gleevec (previously called STI571), produced by
Novartis for treating chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML), a form of leukemia that
mostly affects adults. CML is caused by a specific genetic flaw—an unusual Jjoining
of chromosomes 9 and 22 producing an abnormal fusion gene that codes for an ab-
normal protein. The abnormal fusion protein spurs uncontrolled growth of white
blood cells. Novartis designed a small molecule that specifically inactivates that pro-
tein. In phase I clinical trials, this drug caused dramatically favorable responses in
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patients, while side effects were minimal. By targeting the fundamental biochemical
abnormality associated with this form of cancer, rather than killing dividing cells
indiscriminately as most chemotherapy does, the drug offers better treatment re-
sults and fewer toxic effects on normal cells. In May 2001, FDA approved Gleevec
for the treatment of Chronic Myeloid Leukemia after a review time of less than
three months. Meanwhile, Bayer and Millennium announced the development of an-
other cancer drug born of genomics in January 2001. GlaxoSmithKline is testing a
new genomics-derived heart disease drug that targets a protein involved in fat me-
tabolism. Johnsoné&.Johnson is testing a drug targeting a brain receptor identified
through genomics, and involved with memory and attention. Human Genome
Sciences has four clinical trials in progress to test gene-based drug candidates.

The Future of Genetic Medicine

As I recently wrote in the February 2001 issue of the Journal of the American
Medical Association, by the year 2010, predictive genetic tests will exist for many
common conditions where interventions can alleviate inherited risk; successful gene
therapy will be available for a small set of conditions; and primary care providers
will be practicing genetic medicine on a daily basis. By the year 2020, gene-based
designer drugs are likely to be available for conditions like dia s, Alzheimer’s dis-
ease, hypertension, and many other disorders; cancer treatment will precisely target
the molecular fingerprints of particular tumors; genetic information will be used
routinely to give patients appropriate drug therapy; and the diagnosis and treat-
ment of mental illness will be transformed. By the year 2030, I predict that com-
prehensive, genomics-based health care will become the norm, with individualized
preventive medicine and early detection of illnesses by molecular surveillance; gene
therapy and gene-based therapy will be available for many diseases.

Genetic Discrimination

Genetic information can be enormously valuable to patients and providers as it
can guide early detection, intervention and prevention. But as President Bush re-
cently noted, “this knowledge of the code of life has the Eotential to be abused. Em-
ployers could be tempted to deny a job based on a person’s genetic profile. Insurance
companies might use that information to deny an application for coverage, or charge
excessive premiums.”

Individuals in a preliminary NIH colon cancer study were provided education and
counseling before being offered the genetic test. When asked what factors might lead
them to take the test, the overwhelming majority stated they wished to learn about
their children’s health risks and to obtain information to help guide their own can-
cer screening. When asked what factors might lead them not to take the test, 10
percent indicated their greatest concern was handling the infonnation emotionally
and 28 percent were concerned about the effect on family members. These are rea-
sonable and personal issues of concern. But, the number-one concern cited by
39 percent was losing insurance. In a similar study involving genetic testing for in-
creased risk of breast and ovarian cancer, fully one third of the individuals who
opted not to participate said that they did so because of their concern about genetic
discrimination.

In a survey of genetic counselors, published in the June 2001 edition of the Jour-
nal of Clinical Oncology, an overwhelming majority indicated that they would take
a genetic test based on high-risk family history for colon or breast/ovarian cancer
(91 peercent and B56 percent respectively). These professionals clearly know the
value of the information. But, 68 percent said l;hi?' would pay out of pocket for the
testing rather than bill their insurer because of fear of discrimination. Twenty six
percent said they would use an alias.

In conclusion, I would like to again quote President Bush, who tizt it exactly right
when he said, “Genetic discrimination is unfair to workers and their families. It is
unjustified. To deny employment or insurance to a healthy person based only on a
predisposition violates our country’s belief in equal treatment and individual merit.
In the past, other forms of discrimination have been used to withhold rights and
opportunities that belong to all Americans. Just as we have addressed discrimina-
tion based on race, gender and age, we must now prevent discrimination based on
genetic information.

Thank you Mr. Chairman. I would be happy to answer any questions.

X ’Ehe CHAIRMAN. Dr. Collins, are you all right on time for a little
it?

Dr. COLLINS. Yes, I am fine.

The CHAIRMAN. Then, we will go ahead with Ms. Zeitz.

Ms. Zeitz, if you would, please.
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Ms. ZEITZ. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, members of the com-
mittee.

My name is Kathleen Zeitz, and I am a breast cancer survivor,
a genetic testing participant, and the Nebraska Field Coordinator
for the National Breast Cancer Coalition. I am testifying today on
behalf of the Coalition.

I am also an attorney and a member of the National Action Plan
on Breast Cancer’s Hereditary Susceptibility Working Group/Con-
sumer Advisory Subcommittee.

The National Breast Cancer Coalition, a grassroots advocacy or-
ganization, has been working since 1991 to eradicate breast cancer.
Addressing the complex privacy, insurance and employment dis-
crimination questmns raised by evolving genetic discoveries is one
of NBCC's highest priorities.

The fear og genetic discrimination is very real, and the result is
that the delivery of high-quality health care and advancements in
research have been hindered. I have first-hand knowledge of that
fear. My mother and I and my husband’s mother and sister have
all been diagnosed with breast cancer, and my mother-in-law did
not survive the disease.

With this history, my daughter was the one who encouraged me
to participate in genetic testing. After I had begun testing, she
completely reversed her position based upon fear of genetic dis-
crimination by health insurers and employers, and has decided not
to be tested herself. Her fears about participating in genetic re-
search are shared by many, to the detriment of research.

Since 1996, NBCC has been working with Members of Congress
to enact comprehensive and enforceable genetic nondiscrimination
legislation. NBCC has fought to ensure that the definition of pro-
tected genetic information is broad, including any information
about genes or characteristics from family members, family history
of the disease, and also genetic information derived from tests, re-
gardless of whether the test was officially labeled a genetic test.

The Coalition has also worked to guarantee that individuals are
protected from both health insurance and employment discrimina-
tion; that Federal protections include meaningful enforcement; and
that the Federal law sets a minimum level of protection that will
not preempt stronger State laws.

S. 318, The Genetic Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance and
Employment Act, contains comprehensive and enforceable protec-
tions and establishes that floor. We especially thank the chairman
and the members of the committee who cosponsored this legislation
and urge Congress to enact S. 318 as soon as possible.

This morning, I want to focus on three main points and ask that
my written statement be submitted for the record.

First, I want to emphasize why now is the time that Congress
must enact Federal protections against genetic discrimination. Bil-
lions of dollars are being spent on biomedical research. The last
decade of research led to the discovery of genes associated with the
high risk of breast cancer. Since these genes have been identified,
genetic tests for breast cancer risk have become widely available.
And breast cancer is only one of many diseases that have genetic
indicators.
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Genetic discrimination and the fear of that discrimination is al-
ready deterring some individuals like my daughter from seeking
genetic testing and from participating in clinical research. Fear of
discrimination is also pm%jbitiﬁﬁﬂsome individuals from revealing
their own medical histories or t of their families, and prevents
them from getting the high-quality care that they deserve.

Enactment of S. 318 is necessary to protect individuals and their
families so they can participate in biomedical research and reap
the benefits of its breakthroughs without fearing repercussions
from health insurers and employers.

Second, 1 want to explain why genetic discrimination legislation
must be comprehensive, including both health insurance and em-
ployment protections.

Currenrf , there is no Federal law that adequately protects indi-
viduals from genetic discrimination. The Health Insurance Port-
ability and Accountability Act provides some genetia: protections
but only extends those to group health plans and leaves those indi-
viduals in the individual market unprotected. HIPAA does not pro-
hibit plans from requiring individuals to disclose their genetic in-
formation or from charging groups higher premiums based on the
genetic information of an individual within the group.

It is currently being debated whether the Americans with Dis-
abilities Act protects individuals with genetic predispositions from
discrimination by their employers. But as committee members
heard last year from the EEOC, there is not a clear answer to that
question, and therefore, Federal legislation is needed to clarify this
issue.

Finally, I want to highlight why it is critically important that ge-
netic nondiscrimination legislation have strong enforcement mecha-
nisms that include a private right of action.

If I am fired from my job or lose my health insurance because
of the results of my genetic tests, what recourse will I have if a bill
is passed without the right to sue? A right without strong enforce-
ment that includes a private right of action is really a right to
nothing at all.

While a number of genetic nondiscrimination bills have been in-
troduced, S. 318 is the only comprehensive bill that contains strong
enforcement mechanisms, and therefore it is the only bill that
NBCC supports.

Thank ﬁou for the opportunity to testify before the committee. I
would be happy to answer any questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Zeitz follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN ZEITZ

Thank you, Chairman Kennedy, Ranking Member Gregg and members of the Sen-
ate Health, Education, Labor and Pensions Committee for the opportunity to
present the National Breast Cancer Coalition’s position on federal genetic discrimi-
nation policy. In my testimony, I will make the followinor three points: (1) federal
protections against genetic discrimination are needed now; (2) legislation must be
comprehensive and Include both health Insurance and employment protections; and
(3) legislation must be strong and enforceable in protecting individuals from misuse
of their genetic information.

I am Kathleen Zeitz, a breast cancer survivor with a strong family history of the
disease and a genetic testing participant. | am also a practicing attorney. I am here

ay as a proud member of the National Breast Cancer Coalition and as Nebras-



19

ka's Lead Field Coordinator for the National Breast Cancer Coalition. I am also a
member of the National Action Plan on Breast Cancer's Hereditary Susceptibility
Working Group/Consumer Advisory Subcommittee.

On behalf of the National Breast Cancer Coalition (NBCC), the three million
women living in this country with breast cancer, and all the women at risk of get-
ting the disease—and that is all women, thank you for huidin&g hearing to address
the need for legislation prohibiting genetic diserimination. CC wants to work
with this Committee to pass effective and meaningful legislation that accomplishes
our mutual goal of allowing the science to move forward while protecting individuals
from the misuse of genetic information.

NBCC has endorsed S. 318, the Genetic Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance
and Entgf»ln}rment Act, because it contains the necessary scope and protections. The
National Breast Cancer Coalition is a grassroots adv organization made up of
over 600 organizations and tens of thousands of individuals, has been workina since
1991 to eradicate breast cancer thrOLIgh increased fundinﬁ and new strategies for
breast cancer research, access to quality health care for all women, and expanded
influence of breast cancer activists at every table where decisions regarding breast
cancer are made. Addressing the complex privacy, insurance and employment dis-
t_:tz;iminat:iun questions raised by evolving genetic discoveries is one of our top prior-
ities.

(1) Federal protections against genetic discrimination are needed now

Genetic Information is Increasing Rapidly

Billions of dollars are being spent on biomedical research. This research has the
tential to save lives, but only 1if people are not afraid to take advantage of it. The
ast decade of research led to the djsmveri of genes associated with a higher risk
of developing breast cancer, such as BRCAl and BRCAZ2, Since these penes have
been identified, genetic tests for breast cancer risk have become widely available.
While this is commonly recognized, breast cancer is only one of many diseases that
have genetic indicators for susceptibility. Tests are currently available for close to
800 genes and that number keeps growing. It is very clear that the issues raised
by the use of genetic information do not only ﬂEp]:.r to women with or predisposed
to breast cancer, but rather to us all. Soon each one of us will be able to identify
several diseases that we may be predisposed to develop in our lifetime. As President
Bush recently announced, “Just as we have addressed discrimination based on race,
der, and age, we must now grevent discrimination based on genetic information.”
F!snresident Bush's June 23, 2001 Radio Address).

The Definition of Protected Genetic Information Must be

Broad in Order to Guarantee Mecessary Protections

individuals must be protected against the misuse of any of their genetic informa-
tion. This information is not only found In an individual's genetic test results. The
fact that an individual took a genetic test, regardless of the results, and family his-
tory could also be used as a source of discrimination. This information lead
to discrimination even in cases where individuals are healthy, may never develop
disease, and the genetic condition has no effect on their ability to perform their job.
It could also lead to discrimination against family members who have never taken
a penetic test.
he definition of protected genetic information Must include any test that could
reveal genetic information even if it was not administered with Murpﬂse of ob-
tainirﬁ enetic information. All genetic information must be pro , even if it is
deriv %mm a source that was not officially labeled as a genetic test. Otherwise,
a loophole is created that would allow both health insurers and employers to dip
into this information and use it for genetic purposes at a later date. This is not just
speculation—Burlington Northern Hailroad Company took blood samples from its
employees that it used to test for genetic predisposition to carpal tunnel syndrome.

The Fear of Genetic Discrimination is Real:

the Result is that Healtheare and Advancements in Research are Hindered

The potential for genetic discrimination makes women afraid to share necessary
information with their health care providers and to take advantage of genetic tech-
nologies. I have first hand knowl of the fear that surrounds genetic testing.
Breast cancer has hit my family hard. My mother and I, my husband's mother and
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sister have all been diagnosed with breast cancer. My mother-in-law did not survive
the disease. With this hislﬁ:sm]y daughter was the one who encoura ed me to par-
ticipate in genetic testing. had tested, she completely reversed her posi-
tion based upon fear of genetic discrimination by health insurers and employers.
She has decided not to be tested or to participate in genetic research. Her fear is
shared by many women who have avoided taking the test altogether to the det-
riment of research.

Fear has also motivated women to take extreme measures, such as using false
names or paying for expensive tests out-of-pocket, to avoid identification and to blur
any connection with information derived from their tests. Similarl;f, these women,
concerned that their health and EFeneﬁc status may affect their children in the fu-
ture, have warned them not to disclose the existence of the disease when sharing
their family history with doctors. This action could prevent them from getting prop-
er care.

Biomedical Research Would Benefit From Clear Protections

Against the Misuse of Genetic Information

Protection adgﬂinst genetic discrimination in health insurance and employment is
vital to the advancement of biomedical research. Knowledge about how to prevent
and cure breast cancer will only come if women participate in research through clin-
ical trials, However, participation in genetic testing and clinical trials is currently
hampered by the lack of clear protections.

NBCC is committed to ensuring that neither genetic tet.hm}lcr%; nor genetic infor-
mation is used or abused to the detriment of individuals and their families. Only
at a time when the proper protections are in B}ace will the true benefit of advance-
ments in genomic sciences become a reality. We need protection now so that there
are no barriers to what we can achieve,

(2) Genetic Nondiscrimination legislation must be comprehensive and

include both health insurance and employment protections

Since its inception, NBCC has played a central role in the development of policy
recommendations addressing genetic discrimination. As Co-Chairs of the National
Action Plan on Breast Cancer (NAPBC) with the U.S. Public Health Service Office
on Women's Health, NBCC helﬂed lead a joint working 1.&'rcn.lp of the NAPBC and
the National Institutes of Health Department of Energy Working Group on Ethical,
Legal and Social Implications of Human Genome Hesearch (N EG-EESI Working
Group) to address the issue of genetic discrimination in health insurance and em-

ployment.
Genetic Diserimination Must be Addressed in

Both Health Insurance and Employment

Congress must pass legislation that clearly prohibits discrimination in health in-
surance and emp ent on the basis of genetic information. Information learned
from one’s aerietic blueprint should only be used to treat, Cure and prevent various
genetic diseases and cancer. Advances and beneficial applications of genomics tech-
nology greatly depend on the availability of comprehensive protections against ge-
netic discrimination.

Health insurance and employment genetic discrimination are inextricably linked.
Since most Americans receive health insurance through their employers, they risk
losing their health insurance if they lose theirjob as a result of discrimination based
on their genetic information. No federal law specifically prevents employers from
using medical records when making deecisions about jarnmot:inns, hiring and firing.
All employers have access to employee medical records, regardless of whether they
self-insure or not. This medical information is considered by many of the largest em-
ployers in the United States in making employment decisions.

Policy Recommendations for Health Insurance

NBCC’s policy recommendations are that insurance providers should be prohibited
from: (1) requesting or requiring collection or disclosure of genetic information; (2)
using genetic information, or an individual's request for genetic services, to deny or
limit any coverage for established eligibility, continuation, enrollment or contribu-
tion requirements: (3) establishing differential rates or premium payments based on
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genetic information, or an individual’s request for genetic services; and (4) disclosing
genetic information to other health plans, members of the same controlled group,
employers or entities that collect or disseminate insurance information.

Policy Recommendations for Employment

NBCC recommends that employment organizations should be prohibited from: (1)
using genetic information to affect the hiring of an individual or to affect the terms,
conditions, privileges, benefits or termination of eq:glnyment, unless the employ-
ment organization can provide this information is job related and consistent with
business necessity; (2) requesting or requiring collection or disclosure of genetic in-
formation prior to a conditional offer of employment; or under all other cir-
cumstances, from requesting or requiring, collection or disclosure of genetic informa-
tion unless the employment organization can prove this information is job related
and consistent with business necessity; (3) accessing genetic information contained
in medical records released by individuals as a condition of employment, in claims
filed for reimbursement for health care costs, and other services; and (4) releasing
genetic information without specific prior written authorization of the individual.

Health plans or employers who violate these provisions must be held accountable.
NBCC supports a private right of action in state or federal court for individuals.
Only comprehensive legislation can meet the challenges presented by this issue.

C believes that the Genetic Nondiscrimination In Health Insurance and Em-
ployment Act, S. 318 appropriately addresses the issue.

Currently there are no comprehensive protections in federal law

The reality is that there are no federal laws that provide sufficient protection. For
example, the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) only ex-
tends protection against genetic discrimination to those in group health plans, not
to those with individual coverage. Nor does HIPAA prohibit plans from requiring
m‘lie to disclose nfvrletic information, or from charging groups higher premiums

on genetic information of individuals within the g;t-zup.

The recently implemented HIPAA Medical Privacy ations are also insuffi-
cient to guard individuals against the misuse of genetic information. While the regu-
lations take an mrpomt step forward in protecting individuals against disclosures
of their health information, they do not provide individuals with a private right of
action to enforce their rights. Moreover, the Regulations do nothing to protect indi-
viduals against the actual misuse of their health information once it 1s disclosed.
And the Medical Privacy Regulations do not directly cover employers.

There must be clear, direct law stating that genetic discrimination in employment
is prohibited. The Americans with Disabilities Act's (ADA) protection is debatable.
The ADA's protection on this issue was a question before this Committee last year.
The testimony at that hearing made it clear to all that protections against genetic
discrimination in employment needed to be clasrified. The EEOC’s witness, Commis-
sioner Paul Miller, suggested that additional specific federal legislation may provide
more appropriate protection than that offi under the ADA. For example, the
ADA does not protect workers from requirements or requests to provide genetic in-
formation to the emplovers.

(3) Legislation must be strong and enforceable in protecting
individuals from misuse of their genetic information

Meaningful Enforcement is Necessary

It is most important to NBCC that effective legislation is passed. Legislation de-
signed to protect individuals against discrimination based on aerietic information
must be enforceable to be meaningful. Therefore, legislation must include strong en-
forcement mechanisms. including, the right to hold violators legally accountable in
a state and federal cause of action. A right without a remedy is no right at all.
NBCC :r;ents to ensure that Congress enacts a bill that individuals can rely on to
protect them.

Federal Law Should Set a Minimum Level of Protection

A federal genetic nondiscrimination law should set a minimum level of protection.
It should act as a floor and not a ceiling, State laws that offer more complete protec-
tion should not be preempted.
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The current patchwork of state legislation addressing genetic discrimination does
not provide ad te protection. Some states offer extensive protections, some offer
little or none. Many states have laws that purport to protect ::Fajnst discrimination,
but they are not enforceable. The impractical result is that individuals similarly sit-
uated can only rely upon protections avaiiable to them according to their zip code.

Conclusion

NBCC believes that the significant gaps in federal protection against genetic dis-
crimination could be addressed by pa of 8. 318, the Genetic Information Non-
discrimination in Health Insurance and £mp1:ﬁ:qenj: Act, because it is comprehen-
sive and enforceable and would help protect all individuals from discrimination in
the employment and in health insurance.

HBCE looks forward to working with this Committee, Members of Congress, and
the Administration in passing this legislation to ensure that all Americans are guar-
anteed enforceable and comprehensive protections against discrimination on the
basis of their genetic information.

Thank you for inviting me to testify and for your leadership on this issue that
is critical not only to women predisposed to breast cancer—but to all individuals.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Escher.

Senator WARNER. Mr. Chairman, if I could just ask the chair—
a group of us here in the Senate is going down to meet with the
President and get a report on his trip to Europe; I am among
then:‘d—?muld I ask unanimous consent to put gquestions in for the
record:

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, certainly. If the Senator wants to ask a
guestion or two now, we are happy to permit that, but we would
welcome your questions.

Senator WARNER. Mr. Chairman, I join all others in doing our
best to stop this genetic discrimination; it should not occur. I am
inclined to look at the ADA as the means by which we can amend
it to achieve that, rather than with separate legislation, but this
ii afvﬁry important hearing, and I look forward to the hearing in
the fall.

I thank the chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Fine. We thank the Senator. We will have a
chance to get back into the ADA. We certainly know, with the var-
ious court hearings, that there is a real question about how far
that legislation really goes in terms of protecting people from this
problem, but I think it is a legitimate issue. We ought to have an
understanding so that we all agree as to what the legislation is
meant to do and does do.

So we appreciate the Senator’s comments. We have that; we have
the more recent publications of the privacy legislation in terms of
the HIPAA that have come up, and most of that has come in since
other legislation has been introduced, so that has to be adjusted.
But I think those are legitimate questions, and I think we will
probably hear from Dr. Collins and others that it will still be nec-
essary to have this form of legislation to meet the particular chal-
lenges of genetic discrimination.

But we thank the Senator for his interest.

Senator WARNER. [ thank the chair.

[The questions of Senator Warner with responses were not avail-
able at press time, when received, they will be retained in the files
of the committee.]I21The CHAIRMAN. We look forward to hearing
from you now, Mr. Escher.

Mr. EscHER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-
mittee.
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My name is Dave Escher. [ am 47 years old, and I have been em-
ployed by Burlington Northern Santa Fe and a member of the
Brotherhood of Maintenance of Way Employees for the past 26
years. I was born and raised in Herndon, KS, a small northwestern
town with a population of about 200 people. I graduated from high
school there in 1972, and I began working with Burlington North-
ern in 1976. I married my wife Deb in 1986 and have three daugh-
ters—Kelsey, Kara, and Kristen. We have made our home in
McCook, NE for the past 11 years.

My jobs within the company have included such positions as la-
borer, truck driver, assistant foreman, machine operator, and fore-
man. I was appointed to the division safety committee 12 years ago
and held such positions as vice chairman and safety facilitator. I
was also selected as the McCook Division Safety Employee of the
Year in 1994 by management and am currently involved with the
safety committee.

A couple of years ago, I began experiencing numbness, pain and
tingling sensations in my right hand. When the numbness began
to move through my hand and up my arm into my upper bicep, I
want to see a doctor who referred me to a specialist. It was deter-
mined that I had developed work-related carpal syndrome for
which surgery was necessary.

After meeting with the operating surgeon, I received a letter
from corporate headquarters stating that they were not satisfied
with the initial test results and that they required further testing.

In a subsequent visit to a neurologist, I once again had my hands
x-rayed and another nerve conductor study performed. The results
again confirmed that I had carpal tunnel syndrome, that surgery
was required, and that the condition was work-related.

Within 3 weeks of the surgery, I received another letter from
management demanding that I undergo more extensive testing and
that an appointment was already set for me. Included in this letter
were the requirements of Safety Rule 26.3, which gives the medical
department the authority to require an employee to meet all re-
guirements set forth by the medical department and that everyone
“must” comply with these instructions or face the consequences of
disciplinary action for being an “insubordinate” employee.

After receiving this letter, I immediately contacted the company
medical case manager with whom I had been dealing and reminded
her that I had already seen four medical professionals, undergone
two nerve conductor studies, had received six separate x-rays of
each hand, and now the company was demanding that I see yet a
fifth doctor and undergo yet another nerve conductor study with
more x-rays. When I pressed for an explanation, I was told that as
far as she understood, more information concerning my medical
condition was needed.

I went to the appointment as [ had been ordered. During the pro-
cedures, seven vials of my blood were extracted, and the doctor
once again confirmed that [ did suffer the effects of carpal tunnel
syndrome and that the condition was work-related.

In a matter of a few days, I would learn from a coworker who
had refused to submit to the same order and who also had been
diagnosed with carpal tunnel syndrome that I had been subjected
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to a genetic test through the blood which was taken from me. This
was done without my knowledge or my consent.

I found myself in a State of disbelief and humiliation. I muld not
believe or accept what had just occurred. I experienced stages of
denial, disbelief, and depression. I felt totally w{ﬁited and devalued
as a person. I had just been used as a laboratory rat in a carefully
devised scheme where my employer would benefit greatly. By try-
ing to prove that carpal tunnel syndrome was a genetic disorder
rather than a work environment-related condition, they could re-
lieve themselves of the financial obligations to their employees who
suffer work-related injuries within the workplace.

This was a very difficult concept for me to accept. My attitude
toward the company became very negative. My moods of anger and
depression resulting from the constant stress and uncertainty of
my job situation affected my family as well. I became despondent
to the needs and concerns of my wife and daughters as I tried to
work through this seemingly unconquerable and endless situation.

I was also fearful of the fact that no one could tell me where all
the wvials of my blood had been dispersed, what information was
being learned about me, who was going to receive this information
and how it could be used to discriminate against not only myself
but my family when they go out into the workplace.

The constant worries of where would I go to find another job at
this point in my life and to be able to obtain insurance for my fam-
ily iiefemed to me insurmountable. This was a very trying time in
my life.

One of the most heart-wrenching moments occurred when my lit-
tle 7-year-old daughter Kristen began crying one night because she
was scared that Daddy was going to lose his job, and her little
world would be turned upside-down. How do you explain to a young
child that you could lose your job not because of what you have
done tg your employer but because of what your employer has done
to you?

I feel that this new science of genetic information is a great asset
when left in responsible hands; %ut it can also be very devastating
when put into the hands of the wrong people.

I am fearful of the power that corporations, including insurance
companies, would have if they were allowed to subject their em-
ployees and policyholders to genetic testing and then make deci-
sions based on what is learned from those tests.

We have laws to protect us from people wire-tapping our phones,
stealing our mail, and defrauding our bank accounts. How can we
allow employers to steal the blood of their employees and use it to
discriminate through the predispositions discovered through the in-
formation learned from the genetic studies?

S. 318 guarantees that that would not happen. On behalf of my-
self and all those other individuals who have experienced a similar
situation, I want to express our appreciation to Majority Leader
Daschle for introducing this bill and making it a priority.

Equal appreciation goes to you, Mr. Chairman, not only for
bringing attention to this important issue with this hearing today,
but also for your cosponsorship of the bill and your co-leadership
on this issue.
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Mr. Chairman, through the tactics of deception, intimidation,
I}rmf,r and stealing, the mmﬁl ny to which I have given 25 years of
ife took from me sﬁmet ng they can never give back, and that

is the very essence of my being—my genetic makeup.

I want to thank the committee for the opportunity to testify, and
I urge enactment of S. 318.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you for ve werful and moving testi-
mony, and to Ms. Zeitz as well, an e enormously t:halﬁanglng
testimony from Dr. Collins.

We are joined by Senator Dodd who, as I mentioned earlier, is
one of the important leaders in this area on this committee and has
been very active in the development of legislation. We look forward
to hearing from him.

Senator Dopp. Why don't fmu go ahead with your questions first,
Mr. Chairman, and I will fol

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

uS:llilatnr Clinton has joined us as well, and we thank her so
much.

We will go to some questions. Dr. Collins, one question that is
constantly raised is that if we enact the legislation along the lines
that Senator Daschle and others have proposed, this will result in
harming medical research. As one of the premier researchers in the
country in this area, could you help us understand whether pas-
sage of this legislation will harm research or whether in some way
it might benefit research? What is your assessment of the impact
of this legislation in the enormously important and significant and
promising area of genetic research?

Dr. COLLINS. Senator, I appreciate the question, and I think it
is a very important issue. Clearly, legislation that aims to offer pro-
tections against genetic discrimination, if not carefully worded,
could potentially inadvertently do damage to medical research by
putting up barriers for important studies that we all need in order
to understand the connections between genes and disease.

I believe, however, that it is entirely possible to craft legislation
that avoids that kind of outcome. I am not a policy expert, but I
will tell you that my reading of the bill that Senator Daschle has
introduced does not in fact in any way restrict the use of genetic
information as part of research. It remains fairly silent on that
topic.

In fact, I would say the regulations on the way in which genetic
information is going to be used in research would be much more
a subject of the current privacy regulations that are being promul-
gated by the Department as a consequence of HIPAA and, very im-
portantly, wouldp be overseen by institutional review boards as part
of the human subject protections in 45 CFR 46.

So I believe that this kind of protection as exemplified by the
Daschle bill will actually benefit research for the following reason.
As | mentioned in my opening statement, the number one reason
why people currently shy away from participating in genetic medi-
cal research that involves testing is their fear of discrimination.
Providing them with the confidence that that outcome would no
longer occur would be a great boon, I believe, to those of us who
are trying to carry out these studies and who cannot confidently at
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the present time tell people who are considering participating that
they are completely safe in doing so. :

The CHAIRMAN. I think it would be helpful for the committee,
since this is at the heart of much of the concern about this legisla-
tion, if you could perhaps submit a brief written response and anal-
ysis, too, that we will make a part of the record, if you would.

Dr. CoLLINS. I would be happy to do so.

[Written response of Dr. Collins follows:]
NATIONAL INSTITUTES OF HEALTH,
NaTioNaL HUMAN GENOME RESEARCH INSTITUTE,
31 Center Drive MSC 2152, Bui!din%:?f, Room 41309
Bethesda, MD, February 4, 2002.
The Honorable Enwarnd M. KENNEDY,
e e S B
- enate 78} :
Washington, DC.

DEAR SENATOR KENNEDY: It was a pleasure to testify before your committee on
July 25, 2001. During that hearing you asked me to follow up in writing with an
analysis and assessment of how S. 318 and S. 382 would affect the conduct of bio-
medical research.

In our evaluation of the Genetic Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance and Em-
ployment Act (S. 318), we find that it would not restrict researcher access to or use
of genetic information. Title I, “Prohibition Of Health Insurance Discrimination On
The Basis Of Protected Genetic Information”, lays out certain restrictions on the col-
lection, use, and disclosure of genetic information by health insurers. The provisions
governing the disclosure of ﬁ:netic‘infunnatiun by health insurers specifically iden-
tify four entities to whom health insurers may not, without consent, disclose pro-
tected genetic information. Researchers are not included on this list. The collection,
use, and disclosure of genetic information in biomedical research are not mentioned
in this title and there ore, we believe that unless there is a conflict with state law,
the title would not apply to the conduct of biomedical research.

Section 207 of Title II, “Prohibition Of Employment Discrimination On The Basis
Of Protected Genetic Information”, of the bill provides for the disclosure “of pro-
tected genetic information . . . to an occupational or other health researcher if the
resea is conducted in compliance with the regulations and protections provided
for under part 46 of title 45, Code of Federal Regulations.” This is the only direct
mfemhnce to research in the legislation and it allows disclosure of information to re-
SEArchers.

The Genetic Information Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance Act of 2001 (S.
382) would also not appear to restrict access or use of genetic information by re-
searchers. The bill does not mention research and therefore would not affect a re-
searcher’s use of genetic information. A researcher’s collection of genetic information
from an insurer covered by the bill would be subject to the insurer’s confidentiality
practices. The bill requires that covered entities develop confidentiality safeguards
and that compliance with the HIPAA health information privacy regulations would
be sufficient.

I hope this information is useful as you continue ]}(r;:-]ur consideration of pending
genetic antidiscrimination legislation. Please let me know if you have any further
questions.

Sincerely,

Francis S. CoLLIng, M.D., PH.D.
Director



The CHAIRMAN. Now, I do not assume that you are a specialist
in the HIPAA legislation or the Americans with Disabilities Act,
but those are issues that have been raised as well as whether Fed-
eral legislation is really necessary because of what is happening
out there in the States.

To the extent that you might be able to give us some insight into
your own view about whether Federal legislation is needed or
whether the actions in the States provide adequate protections in
terms of your concern, we would like to hear from you on that.

Dr. CoLLINS. I appreciate the question, Senator.

In terms of State legislation, more than two dozen States have
passed legislation dealing either with health insurance or employ-
ment discrimination or in some instances, both of those. But it is
quite a patchwork of protections that are provided. Some of those
bills are better crafted than others; in some instances, perhaps the
definitions have not been as carefully put together as one might
hope to see. This has been a learning process, I think, for many of
ilae States that have been wrestling with these issues going back

years.

Furthermore, there are some States that have not passed such
protections, and it would seem unfortunate to end up with an un-
even set of protections that depend on which State you happen to
be living in at the moment. If this is a matter that is rising to the
importance that it seems to be in the minds of the American public,
I think it would make a lot more sense to have uniform protections
across the board for all Americans.

With regard to the question of whether the Americans with Dis-
abilities Act applies in this circumstance, that has been the subject
of considerable discussion, and I think it is fair to say that there
has been no effective resolution of that in the courts. But certainly
no less an expert on the ADA than Paul Miller, a commissioner of
the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, has certainly
raised both the hope that Afgg; might cover this circumstance but
also considerable concerns about whether in fact that would hold
up to legal serutiny. In a recent $iece that he published titled, “Is
there a Pink Slip in Your Genes?” he outlines the arguments that
have been raised in this circumstance, pointing particularly to the
Bragden versus Abbott decision of the U.S. Supreme Court where
Chief Justice Rehnquist specifically refers to this and in many peo-
ple's view seems to have cast some doubt about whether the ADA
would apply to predictive genetic information.

So among the experts who have gathered about this—and again,
this has been going on for some 5 or 6 years, this analysis about
the need for employment discrimination protections and whether
we need additional things befgond ADA—I think the majority view
is that one should not be confident that ADA is going to cover this,
and if one is really concerned about incidents such as what Dave

(27)
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Escher has gone through being prevented in the future, that we
uu%ht to take action.

he CHAIRMAN. Have you had a chance to review the recent pri-
vacy rules that have been promulgated?

Dr. CoLLINS. Senator, I tried, and when I got to page 412——

The CHAIRMAN. It makes that little chip, with the 32 pages, seem
like lively reading, I am sure. [Laughter.] Well, I think there is the
general concern as well, as you have mentioned, with regard to the
ADA; but if you would like to add anything in a written comment
on that, we would be happy to have your views. I think we are
going to have to address this, as you can see from the earlier com-
ments.

So having your very important comments about the impact of
this legislation on the basic research is enormously important and
very significant.

I will just take another moment. Ms. Zeitz spoke powerfully
when she was talking about her daughter not wanting to go ahead
with genetic testing because of fear of discrimination. Ms. Zeitz, I
know that you were active in the NIH several years ago and were
involved in the hearings that took place there about women like
yourself who were in similar situations with regard to genetic test-
ing. Is this a real problem? Do you find that women who have a
disposition in terms of the cancer gene not being willing to be in-
volved in the kind of detection to find out whether they have the
gene and therefore being excluded from insurance? Do you find
that this is a real problem?

Ms. ZEITZ. It is a very real problem because women are afraid
that by testing, they are revealing information not only about
themselves but about other family members—their siblings who
will now have information they may not want. All of that can get
into medical records. They are trying to keep it out of medical
records, yet by doing that, you are not getting good quality care be-
cause it may be important to your treatment. So the barriers are
huge.

I%‘ you do not mind, I would also like to comment on some of your
other questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, please.

Ms. ZEITZ. In terms of HIPAA, I am an in-house attorney for a
health system, so I am in the midst of the 1,500 pages of HIPAA
in terms of compliance. And I can tell you that there are some defi-
nite eases of things that you can do in terms of disclosure.

Even though it is a privacy regulation that we are convinced will
help us in the long run in many ways of protecting information, ul-
timately, we can develop a privacy disclosure statement—and if
you have seen some of the things I am talking about, they can
range from 8 to 10 pages in length—and we can in fact include in
that a genetic information release. We can release information for
treatment purposes related to genetics.

So there are some areas of disclosure that are still able to hap-
pen under the HIPAA privacy regulations. It is not necessarily the
perfect magic bullet in reference to genetic information, especially
when that is such a unique and, as i‘lr. Escher said, intimate key
to our very persona.

I think that HIPAA is not necessarily sufficient in and of itself.
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As to the ADA, you might have noticed in my bio that I wrote
a paper in 1991, convinced that the ADA was going to be effective
in protecting against genetic discrimination. But I think that the
courts have changed that opinion and have weakened the law to
the extent that, not only for genetic discrimination, but in many
other ways, the ADA is not the protection that many people
thought it would be.

The CHAIRMAN. You heard the comments from colleagues here
earlier about the ADA as well as HIPAA and how they intersect.
I might ask you if you would take the opportunity to give us a writ-
ten analysis about what you think are the areas that we ought to
try to make sure are not duplicative or conflicting in order to
achieve the outcome which everyone has commented on and on
which there is pretty broad agreement. I think that as a profes-
sional, Zvuu could be enormously helpful to us.

Ms. ZEITZ. I will do that.

The CHAIRMAN. I a:;preciate it.

[Written response of Ms. Zeitz follows:]

WRITTEN RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS ASKED BY COMMITTEE

What gaps would the Genetic Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance and
Employment Act (S. 318) close that are currently in the Final Health Insur-
ance Portability and Accountability Act Medical Privacy Regulation?

The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) (1996)
{(Pub. L. 104-191) does not prohibit all genetic discrimination in the health
insurance arena. HIPAA was an important first step. While it bans some health
insurance entities from using genetic information to discriminate against individ-
uals, it does not address workplace genetic discrimination, nor does it cover all enti-
ties or types of discrimination in the health insurance arena. For example, it only
applies to group health plans. In addition, it does not prevent group health plans
from charging higher premiums based on genetic information of an individual with-
in a Emuﬁi I}; n. HIPAA did mandate that the Department of Health and Human
Services (HHS) create privacy standards to prevent unwarranted disclosures of med-
ical information if Congress failed to enact privacy legislation by August 1999. After
this deadline passed, S established the standards for privacy of individually
identifiable health information (“privacy regulation”).

The privacy regulation does not address genetic discrimination, nor does
it require all healthcare entities to maintain medical privacy. The essence
of genetic discrimination is the hann that oceurs when an individual’'s genetie infor-
mation is used against them. Nothing in the privacy regulation specifically address-
es this problem. The privacy regulation simply regulates the methods of disclosure
and access to medical information by health plans (group and individual), clearing-
houses and providers. While some argue that limiting disclosures will prevent ge-
netic discrimination from occurring in the first place, various entities can legiti-
mately obtain genetic information that could later be misused. Even within the
healthcare arena, the privacy regulation does not extend to all group health plans.
For example, it does not pertain to self-administered plans with fewer than fifty
participants,

8. 318 addresses the Faps mentioned above in both HIPAA and the pri-
vacy regulations by limiting disclosures by all health plans and preventing
genetic discrimination by all health insurers.

The privacy regulation allows a broad range of disclosures for purposes
of treatment, payment, or health care operations. Disclosures can legitimately
occur in a num%ﬂr of ways within the privacy regulation’s limits. Health plans or
providers can obtain permission to disclose etic information within a multi-page
privacy notice/consent form. Very few people will read and fully understand that
they have given permission to release the information to a variety of entities. If a
women diagn with breast cancer elects to have genetic testing to make a more
informed decision about her treatment options, that information will flow into the
medical records and billing system of her m:m and hospital. External reviewers
for the insurer will have access to the ation for decisions. Group
health plans or health insurance issuers can disclose genetic information to employ-
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ers or plan sponsors in order to pay for claims or to perform other plan administra-
tion functions.

In contrast, under 8. 318, plans and insurance issuers cannot disclose ge-
netic information to the individual's employer or plan sponsor.

There is no private right of action against a covered health entity who
improperly discloses information or uses the information to discriminate
against an individual. The HFIS Office of Civil Rights (OCR) has the responsibil-
ity of enforcing the privacy regulation. OCR’s enforcement powers include working
with covered entities to secure voluntary compliance through the provision of tech-
nical assistance and other means; responding to questions regarding the regulation
and providing interpretations and guidance; responding to state requests for excep-
tion determinations; iuvest.ilgating complaints and conducting compliance reviews;
and, where voluntary compliance cannot be achieved, seeking civil monetary pen-
alties and making referrals for criminal prosecution. OCR can also impose civil mon-
etary penalties, and criminal penalties for intentional disclosure of protected health
information for commercial use.

Alternatively, S. 318, the Genetic Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance
and Employment Act would provide individuals with the ability to enforce
their rights in court and receive economic, non-economic and punitive
damages. NBCC strongly believes that in order for any protections against
genetic discrimination to be meaningful, they must include a private right
of action in state court.

The privacy regulation does not extend to discrimination or medical dis-
closures in the workplace. The privacy regulation only tangentially relates to the
workplace by addressing disclosures by employer-sponsored group health plans.

In contrast, the employment title of S. 318 reaches employvers directly b
pruhihlt:hﬁ employers from refuslnm hire, firing or otherwise discrimi-
nating against an individual on the is of protected genetic information.
It also prevents employers from reclueatlngg collecting, purchasing or re-
quiring genetic information from an individual. !

As shown above, the existence of the privacy regulation does not negate
the need for specific legislation to address genetic discrimination. If we are
ever to reap the rewards that genetic research has to offer in finding better treat-
ment and potential cures for many diseases, Congress must enact meaningful and
comprehensive legislation.

Do you believe it is important that legislation include family medical his-
tory in a definition of protected genetic information?

It is critical that family medical history be included in the definition of
protected genetic infermation. Genetic information is uniquely private informa-
tion about inherited characteristics. Inherited characteristics may be found thro
genetic tests, medical exams, and family histories. These sources provide insight
into our genetic makeup, but none of them are 100 percent accurate in predicting
what diseases we will develop in our lifetime.

A family medical history can be used as a surrogate for a genetic test.
One does not have to take a genetic test to know his or her familg' medical history.
A family medical history provides information about one’s health, but also about the
health of parents, siblings, and children. A certain amount of information about
genes and inherited characteristics can be inferred from this history and can be
used as a basis of discrimination.

An individual's family medical history contains third parti" information
that can extend genetic discrimination to family members. For example, a
health insurer or an employer could discriminate against a daughter based solely
on the fact that her mother had breast cancer, regardless of whether her mother
had a genetic marker for the disease. This information in her family history may
lead one to believe that she is P'enuticallj' predisposed to dweln;rai.vngl reast cancer,
even though not all daughters of women with breast cancer will elop the disease,
nor will all women with a genetic marker for breast cancer. The possibility of this
discrimination has led patients to fear being honest about their medical history,
which ma{ impact the care that they receive.

“Genetic information” must refer to information about gﬂﬂ, tﬁene prod-
ucts or inherited characteristics that may derive from the individual or
family member. As a member of the National Action Plan on Breast Cancer,
NBCC helped shape the definition of genetic information. This definition is a signifi-
cant part of legislation that NBCC supports because it ensures that there is no loop-

1The only exception is for genetic monitoring of biological effects of toxic substances where
the employee would give prior voluntary consent and the employer would only receive the re-
sults in aggregate terms t would not disclose the identity ofspeciflic employees,
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hole that would allow discrimination against an individual on the basis of a family
member’s medical history.

Do you think that workplace protections against genetic diserimination
in the Americans with Disabilities Act are sufficient?

Clarification is needed on whether the ADA protects individuals against
workplace genetic discrimination. This issue has been the subject of active de-
bate over a year in the Senate and has been examined recently in the House
of Representatives. Title I of the ADA does not directly address genetic discrimina-
tion, nor do the EEOC interpretations of its scope set out a workable policy to ade-
quately protect individuals with genetic predispositions from workplace discrimina-

tion.

While the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission interprets the
ADA as protecting individuals with genetic markers from diserimination in
employment, the EEOC's position has not been tested in the courts. The
EEOC’s policy guidance does not have the same force of law as a federal statute
or regulation. This is reflected by the Supreme Court’s treatment of EEOC interpre-
tations. For example, in two 1999 cases: Sutton v. United Airlines (527 U. S. 471
(1999)) and Murphy v. United Parcel Service, Inc. (527 U. 8. 516 (1999)), the Court
called into question the validity of EEOC interpretations of the definition of disabil-
ity and the authority of the agency to make such determinations. The Supreme
Court’s reasoning in these recent cases makes it likely that an ADA claim based
on genetic discrimination would not be successful.

e ADA has not provided its intended tection. When C passed
the ADA in 1990, it intended that the law would cover an individual who has a ge-
netically-related illness, disease or disability once it becomes manifest and substan-
tially limits a major life activity. For example, as the ADA is written, if a woman
recelved a diagnosis of breast cancer or some other disease, she should not be sub-
ject to unwarranted discrimination in the workplace. Since the ADA went into effect
in 1992, the ADA’s scope of coverage has been significantly restricted. See, Ejg*, Toy-
ota Motor Manufacturing, Kentucky, Inc. v. Williams (No, 001089, Decided January
8, 2002), where the Supreme Court further narrowed what would be regarded as
an impairment that substantially limited an individual in a major life activity.
Moreover, in many cases, individuals who have al]eged discrimination based on can-
cer, epilepsy, diabetes, heart and respiratory conditions, mental illness, and a range
of other health conditions have been away on the ds that they are not
sufficiently “disabled” to receive legal protection under the ADA. The courts have
essentially required that to be covered under the ADA, an individual must be so de-
bilitated by his or her itgﬁainnent that it is difficult for the person to function at
all. The same reasoning that has eliminated legal protection under the ADA for in-
dividuals with a range of health conditions may be used to deny coverage under the
ADA for individuals with genetic predictive information or family histories regard-
ingsuch conditions,

pecific federal legislation would provide the needed protection. Even if
some courts did determine that the ADA protects individuals from workplace genetic
discrimination, the ADA does not prohibit employers from requiring or requesting
their employees to provide genetic information to them. This is an invasion into an
individual's most uniquely private information.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Escher, I want to thank you very much for
your comments. No one could listen to you talk about your family
and not feel the kind of intrusiveness and violation of your whole
being that these tests had.

This committee has for a long time been strongly committed to
freeing workers from all forms of discrimination in the workplace.
That has been an ongoing and continuing commitment. We have
overturned U.S. Supreme Court decisions. We have supported the
various protections for workers’ rights on the basis of race and gen-
der and sexual orientation in a wide range of areas. So we are
strongly committed to protecting American workers and having
them considered in terms of what their abilities are in being able
to do the job and not being discriminated against. I think your tes-
timony is about as clear an indication of the need for this kind of
legislation in terms of employment as we can passiblly hear. I know
that you have stated it on other occasions, but I will tell you that
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today it is as powerful as ever, and I want to thank you very much
for all of your good work and your help.

Senator Dodd.

Senator Dopp. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I
thank you immensely for holding the hearing.

I am so I was not here at the outset to listen to Majority
Leader Daschle talk about the bill, on which he is our lead sponsor.
I have been very pleased over the year to cosponsor this legislation
and to be a lead sponsor with you and Senator Daschle and others.
I know that our colleague from New York, Senator Clinton, feels
strongly about this issue as well.

Listening to your questions this morning and the debate going on
on stem cell research issues, I think we are being confronted with
some ve cnmg:lex issues, more and more every day. I have had
the privilege of being with Dr. Collins on several occasions. As I
think you know, Mr. Chairman, Senator Hutchinson of Arkansas
and I co-chair a caucus or task force on biotechnology, and the
hearings we have had have been very exciting. Dr. Collins was gra-
cious enough to spend time with our task force a number of weeks
ago talking about related subject matter. Certainly, those of us in
New York, Connecticut, and Massachusetts take some pride as well
in what is going on in our respective States in this area. So the
things that are occurring are tremendously exciting.

Just your testimony alone this morning, Dr. Collins—we are liv-
ing science fiction. For those of us who grew up in a generation
where science fiction became a genre for television and movies, lis-
tening to what we can do with the study of the human genome, it
is just phenomenal. Being able to see or scan unique genetic blue-
prints and predict the likelihood or at least the possibility of con-
tracting certain illnesses is a wonderful thing for a generation of
Americans coming along to have the ability to do.

It is so exciting to know what new areas we are going to be able
to enter into and provide some wonderful help for people who,
weeks and months ago, could not have hoped for much in the way
of scientific breakthroughs.

So on that side of the equation is wonderful news, and obviously,
with that comes exactly what we are hearing about on the other
side of the equation, which we have to balance and deal with all
the time, much as we do with the embryonic stem cell research
issues, where there is some wonderful news and there are also
some very complex ethical and moral questions.

Talking informally with my colleague from New York the other
day, she so eloquently talked about the complexity of these issues
and how we have to think carefully—in fact, she made a suggestion
which I have now quoted her on—the idea of continuing to revisit
these issues as we learn more and as our capabilities aévance. We
still have many questions unanswered about the information we
hope to receive from a map of the human genome and as we in-
crease our understanding, we should check and recheck our poli-
cies.

But certainly in the area of insurance and employment, it seems
to me this is about as common sense as anything I can think of
here, and certainly your testimony, Mr. Escher, is—I wish I could
tell you that what happened in your case is unique, that this was
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an aberration, but unfortunately, it is not. As I am sure others may
have already pointed out, a new study of 1,500 companies con-
ducted by the American Management Association shows that one-
fifth of companies, 20.1 percent, are requiring genetic or medical
family history data from employees or job applicants. Twenty per-
cent of 1,500 firms—that is an indication ﬂiP where this trend is
going.

ﬂiufmrd.ing to the same survey, more than one-quarter, 27.3 per-
cent, of the companies that require genetic or family medical ﬁ -
tory tests use the results of those tests in hiring or other employ-
ment decisions.

If there is any doubt about the need for this legislation, that data
alone should speak loudly and clearly. This is not a hypothetical
problem; it is one that is already very much in the workplace.

As Senator Kennedy and others have pointed out, I wish I could
tell you that we do not need to do anything here because our States
are acting on this issue. My State Connecticut has adopted legisla-
tion to protect people from job discrimination and insurance dis-
crimination—but 41 percent of the people whom I represent are not
covered by it because of ERISA and the preemption. So almost one
out of two of my constituents is not affected by Connecticut law de-
spite the intentions of my State legislators and the Governor to act
in this area. So it is important that there be Federal legislation,
in my view.

I am very grateful to all of you for your presence today and your
strong testimony on the value and the need for us to move forward.

If 1 can, let me raise a couple of questions—I think I have be-
come chairman of this committee; I do not know if Senator Ken-
nedy is coming back, so we might have some fun in here. I guess
I do not have a quorum to write legislation, but if I did, believe me,
we would pass this law immediately.

And let me tell you something—and I am not engaging in hyper-
bole here—this will become law. This will become law. We are
going to stop the diserimination in employment.

Mr. Escher, your presence here means so much. I want you to
go home and tell your daughter not to worry. She should be very,
very proud of her %'ather that you came here this morning and were
able to talk about this. You go home and tell her that Congress is
going to do something about it so that people like you across the
country are not going to have to worry about losing their jobs be-
cause of this.

This is wonderful news about a wonderful area that we are
breaking into and if, with all of that good news, we find that people
are going to lose insurance or lose employment, le will ques-
tion the value of this, and we are going to have a ﬁgg time getting
people to participate. ;

This is the question I want to raise with you, Dr. Collins. We are
talking about what we think ought to happen here. As you are so
deeply involved in the Human Genome Project, how have you ad-
dressed these ethical questions? In your own work, you have obvi-
ously had to address some questions, or you would not have had
people able to participate. What have you done?

Dr. COLLINS. I afppreciate the &Jestion. Jim Watson, who was the
original director of the Human Genome Project, decided at the out-
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set more than 10 years ago that the ethical, legal, and social impli-
cations of this accelerated pace of genetic research were going to
be so significant that we would put a significant fraction of the
budget into studying those issues, and the so-called ELSI Program
was born, the Ethical, Legal, and Social Implications Program. It
has become since that time the largest research effort in bioethics
since the Planet began spinning. It has recruited into this endeavor
a cohort of superb scholars and has produced a remarkable record
of published scholarship and recommendations about the major
issues that are raised by this accelerated pace of our own genetic
self-discovery.

Early on out of that process, discrimination and health insurance
in the wnrkglace were identified as among the highest priorities. A
task force chaired by Tom Murray who is now head of the Hastin
Center produced a report about the need to take action in the
health insurance arena way back in 1993.

Subsequent to that, in a wvariety of partnerships, particularly
with the National Breast Cancer Coalition, which has been a won-
derful partner in debating these issues, but also with a wide vari-
ety of other consumer organizations and policy experts, various au-
thoritative documents have been published in the peer-reviewed lit-
erature, especially in Science Magazine, making recommendations
about the need for action in genetic discrimination and specifically
in health insurance and in the workplace. And in fact, those publi-
cations back in 1995 and 1996 served as the blueprint for many of
the State laws that were subsequently passed.

So we have been very involved in this issue. When I came to the
NIH in 1993, I expected, because of my personal interest in this,
to spend a considerable amount of time on those issues, but I was
unprepared for how consuming it would be. And to be honest, it is
very difficult. We can do research. We can identify the issues. We
can carry out samplings of the public to find out what is on people’s
minds. We can convene workshops of folks who really know what
is going on and produce recommendations. But ultimately, there is
a hand-off to the policymaking process, which is why we are here
today, to talk about that hand-off. And then it really does get into
the arena of the public debate as exemplified by Congress and the
administration.

I must say that I am very encouraged this year by the attention
now coming to this issue, the leadership that has been shown by
yourself and other members of this committee and other Members
of the Congress, and very encouraged by the President’s statement
just a month ago which comes out very strongly stating the need
for legislation to deal with this issue.

So this is not a partisan event; this seems to be a circumstance
that everybody who has studied it is coming to the same conclu-
sion, and now, the hope would be to get it across the finish line,
and I appreciate your very strong statements that you believe that
that is achievable.

Senator DoDD. And I apologize—I should have mentioned Presi-
dent Bush as well, because you are absolutely correct, he did make
a very good, strong statement on this. I think sometimes the public
sees us up here as Democrats and Republicans, always arguing
with each other, but in the vast majority of cases, we find common
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nd, and this is one area where clearly, at least rhetorically, we
ve, and that is a major step forward.

At this point, we think he could do a tremendous amount if he
would endorse the specific legislation here. That would really be an
impetus for some people who raise legitimate questions. None of us
is questioning the honesty or the integrity of the questions being
raised. But as you point out and others have as weﬂ, there is obwi-
ously a greater need here that is ongoing. When you look at the
numbers in these surveys, if I thought this problem were just be-
ginning to be one, we could say maybe we could wait 6 months or
a year. But when you see the numbers where almost 30 percent of
these firms are using this information in hiring decisions, that is
no longer a hypothetical issue—and that is just based on one sur-
vey. We are not going to every firm or business in the country.

ga I think the need to act is long overdue. There is a real need
here for immediate action.

Mr. Escher, I am always intrigued, because I suspect that as a
result of your own personal experience, you become familiar with
others who have gone through similar things. Do you have indica-
tions from people you have talked with who have been through sit-
uations similar to yours?

Mr. ESCHER. I have been encouraged by a lot of people who have
come up since this all started and really encourage us to keep
going forward with this. They tell us about similar experiences that
they have had. But a lot of people, because they are so intimidated
by their employers, will not say anything publicly or in any way
be held accountable for what they might say. So they are really giv-
ing us kind of a pat on the back for continuing to step forward and
bringing this issue forward to as many people as we can. Any
chance we have to ‘FEt this out in a newspaper or a magazine, radio
or television—we feel, especially since we have experienced this
ourselves, how important an issue this is.

I really do commend cfmu people for the work that you are doing,
and I am going to hold you to that, that I can go home and tell
Kristen that she does not have to worry about this anymore.

hSEnatﬂr Dopp. That is a nice name, “Kristen.” Please tell her
that.

Let me also point out, Ms. Zeitz, that | spend a lot of time at
the medical school at Yale and others on a variety of issues. I was
deeply impressed on a tour I went on a year or two ago on the work
being done there and the high degree of probability on the result
of work on the prediipositinn for breast cancer. They were working
on—and I am sure Yale will call me and correct me if I get this
wroréﬁ—but I think it was a study on twin girls at birth and watch-
ing them over a number of years; it is incredibly high, the degree
of probability—or possibility, predisposition—which is obviously
great news. Imagine being able to know eau*llj_fl on lifestyle decisions
you should be making about diet and so forth in order to minimize
the possibility of this occurring. But imagine also that information
in the hands of people who want to make employment or insurance
decisions and want to discriminate against someone who has been
afforded the benefits of having that kind of information available.

I wonder if you might briefly—and this is my last question—as
an attorney who has studied existing discrimination protections de-



36

scribe why there is such a need for Federal legislation. I mentioned
the problem with 41 percent of my constituents, but beyond that,
why do you think there is a need for Federal lﬁgislation?

Ms. ZEITZ. Right now, I can tell you that Nebraska is a perfect
example as far as State laws and how they work. Up until this
year, I have sought to find sponsors for genetic discrimination bills,
and except for Mr. Escher, we would not have one today. It was
passed this yvear with unanimous support, but it has no enforce-
ment. So when I look at it, I am happy that it is there, but I cannot
hang my hat on it, and it will not protect the women whom I work
with in Nebraska. And that is at least a law; there are many
States that do not have laws.

If we do not have Federal legislation, we are not going to have
protection. Maybe 10 years from now, we will have it in all States,
but it will still be a patchwork quilt. We need strong floors. I do
not object to keeping the stronger bills that might be out there that
might have even more teeth than you are talking about, but it is
absolutely essential that we have a national bill.

Senator DoDD [presiding]. Thank you very much.

Let me turn to my colleague from New York and thank her for
being here today.

Senator CLINTON. Thank you so much, Senator Dodd.

Let me start by thanking the witnesses. Nebraska is very well-
represented here today. I love the fact that Nebraska is leading the
way, Mr. Escher and Ms. Zeitz, and I hope you will tell your
friends and colleagues that you were here on a very important mis-
sion to bring this message to the entire country.

Dr. Collins, it is always a great pleasure to be with you. You
know that I am one of your great admirers and am very grateful
for the work that you have done on behalf of all of us.

I have long been worried about this issue. As some of you might
recall, I have been worried about health insurance for a long time.
I am looking for a policy that covers worry because that seems to
be my genetic predisposition.

But as we have been marveling at the advances in our knowledge
of the human genome, my worry has only increased, because with
this information comes, I believe, the inevitability that every one
of us will be determined to have some genetic vulnerability or sus-
ceptibility to something, which will render all of us under current
insurance practices uninsurable. And that time is not very far off.

So the bill that we are discussin\? today, which I am proud to
have been an original cosponsor of along with Senator Daschle and
the chairman and Senator Dodd is a very important step which
must be taken as soon as possible. But it is part of a much larger
problem which Dr. Collins referred to in speaking about the ethical
and legal and social implications of this scientific revolution that
we are in the midst of.

If we are to harvest the benefits in terms of the extension of life
and the awareness of conditions that can be ameliorated or pre-
vented, we have to take a strong stand against any and all dis-
crimination in the use of this information.

I am particularly grateful for the work of the National Breast
Cancer Coalition. I believe that breast cancer advocates around our
country, and I must say particularly from the State of New York,
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who have been on the front lines of this issue have pushed forward
these questions to the benefit not only of breast cancer survivors
or potential victims of this disease, but really every one of us.

With Ms. Zeitz here representing the breast cancer survivor com-
munity and the Coalition, I want to thank you and all of your col-
leagues for doing such a great public service. You have pushed the
frontiers of science, and you have forced policymakers to ask hard
guestinns and to put people like yourself at the table to make the

ecisions that we are all grappling with.

I want to ask a series of questions, and Mr. Escher’s experience
really highlights this. Senator Dodd referred to the research that
we are now compiling about how employers, perhaps understand-
ably—not fairly and not appropriately, but understandably—would
want to protect themselves against inevitable or at least foresee-
able risks, so they want this information so that they can negotiate
new insurance policies that write people out if there is any kind
of genetic predisposition. That is the way our system currently op-
erates. I think it is a very shortsighted system; it creates more
costs than we should have to pay, and it puts people like Mr.
Escher not only at risk of being uninsurable but of the kind of emo-
tional trauma that he so eloquently testified to.

In the last several months, I have been doing a lot of work on
environmental health and recently gave a speech at the National
Press Club based on not only the work that I have done but two
field hearings—one that I attended in Fallon, NV, where there is
a cancer cluster of children with leukemia, and one that I held on
Long Island, where the rate of breast cancer is higher than the na-
tional average. In both of those hearings, we did not come to any
answers, but we made very clear that there is an interaction be-
tween our genetics, our beshavior, and our environment that deter-
mines our health status.

If we do not take advantage of learning everything we possibly
can without fear that we are going to be discriminated against, we
will never come to the point where each of us will be able to make
the best possible choices. As I said, I think each one of us has some
susceptibility to something; we need to know that. We should not
have to assume an alias to have a test to determine whether we
carry the BRCA-1 or 2 gene. We should know everything about our
behavior that can possibly trigger our genetic susceptibility so that,
once and for all, we stop smoking because we are no longer going
to be able to kid ourselves about the implications of that—or we
take other actions to do everything within our power to control our
health risks.

But then, there are many hidden risks in our environment. Mr.
Escher testified to what we are learning about carpal tunnel syn-
drome. This is basically a modern disease because it uses muscles
in a repetitive way and affects our nervous system in such a man-
ner that it is a disease of the modern workplace. One hundred
years ago, that was not something we had to cope with; today, it
is, because we have changed the work environment. We have in-
vented more than 80,000 new chemicals since World War II, and
we are only now understanding the implications of those to envi-
ronmental change and our health.
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So this bill that we are talking about today has such far-reaching
imglicat'mns. Yes, we have to end discrimination in the workplace
and in the insurance industry. By doing that, we not only give
much-needed security to every American, which is why it has to be
a Federal bill—it cannot depend on State-by-State enactment in
different standards. That is not the way our country works. Mr.
Escher could live in Nebraska today and then get an opportunity
in Illinois, or hopefully New York or someplace like that, and he
needs to know that he has the same protection as an American citi-
zen to be free from discrimination.

So my hope is that this hearing will lead to fast action on this
bill. But I want to reiterate that it is only a first step. It is not the
end of the ethical, legal, and social implications that we here in the
Congress have to wrestle with in order to take advantage of the ex-
traordinary progress that Dr. Collins and his colleagues have un-
locked for us. '

So I guess I would ask each of the witnesses if you would to sum
up from your own specific perspective and experience the best ar-

ments for this bill and the reasons why this bill is an important

irst step for this Confress to take, because when we go to markup

in this committee and when we go to the floor, I want to be sure
that I am making your arguments, because you are the people who
are really helping us deal with a very important and exciting op-
portunity to unlock better health for every American.

Dr. Collins, would you respond?

Dr. CoLLINS. Thank you, Senator, for your very articulate re-
marks. I think you have hit the nail on the head in many instances
here in terms of the interactions between genetics and the environ-
ment—and I am glad you added “behavior,” because our own free-
i.lvilll ?lecisions are often pretty important as well in terms of our

ealth.

But we can benefit that greatly if we have information; yet if in-
formation about our genes is something that strikes terror in our
hearts because of how it might be misused, then that wonderful op-
portunity will go away. And we do not have a lot of time, I think,
to deal with this issue. The public in many surveys is indicating
their high level of concern, and in research studies right and left,
it is clear that many people are opting out of participation if it in-
volves a genetic test because of this fear. And we could potentially
see this wonderful genetic revolution that we are on the brink of
slowed down or even stopped in its tracks if we are not able to give
assurances to the public that these things have been taken care of.

With specific regard to your gquestion, I think it is clear from all
the analyses that have gone on over the last decade that there is
a need for this kind of protection, that it needs to apply to both
health insurance and employment settings, that it ought to be
available to all Americans and not in an uneven fashion. And the
way in which that has now been endorsed by the Congress in the
introduction of the various bills under discussion, and by the Presi-
dent in his recent remarks a month ago, tells me that we are on
the rlfht track to get this taken care of.

And I must say that every month that goes by where action is
not taken, it is going to get harder to take that action because it
will be more and more becoming the standard by which health in-
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surers and employers begin to operate. If there is no prevention of
that outcome, it will be more difficult to change those things in the
future than it is right now.

I think you are absolutely right, though, that this is part of a
much larger equation, and the E?L‘SI Program has in fact identified
quite a long list of high-priority issues that need attention. This
one is, I think, at the top of the list in the public’s mind and in
the minds of most of our policy experts.

But certainly related to that are questions about the environ-
ment. I hope that people who draw the conclusion that either you
are in favor of studying genetics or you are in favor of studying the
environment are beginning to af]i]gure out that that is not the right
conclusion; that the way we really understand genetics is to include
as much information as we can about the environment and vice
versa. It may be that some environmental influence that is per-
fectly safe for you is toxic for me, or vice versa, and we will only
begin to understand that if we have the ability to collect large
amounts of information, large studies, good epidemiology, good ge-
netics, and making that kind of research study of the sort that the
public feels safe participating in is a very high priority, and that
is another reason why we need these protections.

Senator CLINTON. Thank you, Dr. Collins.

Ms. Zeitz.

Ms. ZEITZ. Certainly in my case, because of the breast cancer in-
volvement, | am most concerned about finding a cure for breast
cancer, which I am convinced is tied to genetics and the research
that can come from it; and yet my daughter is living testimony to
the fact that she will not be tested and will not participate in that
research. And there are so many women like her. Well, what does
my grand-daughter have to look forward to?

f we do not make this change, that scenario is not going to
change. This is so critically important in terms of accruing partici-
pants to research that I do not think there is anything more impor-
tant in my life right now than this particular bill.

I think that insurance discrimination, as you mentioned, we are
all going to have—one of Dr. Collins’ colleagues told me that even-
tually, they expect every one of us to have seven predispositions to
disease. So for the short term, they will exclude people based upon
the few that we have identified, but eventually they will just sur-

e us higher premiums based upon all of that, so that we will
basically all be surcharged.

Each one of us is covered by insurance right now. We are all ge-
netically predisposed to disease. They have been able to make good

rofits without any problem whatsoever without the need for that

owledge. I think that both in terms of the insurance and the em-
ployment aspects, we have to provide those protections. Everyone
across this country is focused on this and looking for that protec-
tion when it comes to breast cancer or colon cancer or any of the
other identifiable genes and any other diseases besides cancer. It
is the key to our l%lture research to open that great door in terms
of genetic knowledge.

Senator CLINTON. Thank you.

Mr. Escher.
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Mr. ESCHER. Senator Clinton, this is probably the single best
reason [ have, right here—this is a picture of my three daughters.

But the other thing that really bothers me is the fact that I am
47 years old and 13 years away from retirement. If I were to lose
my job because of predispositions found through genetic testing,
where would I go to find another job at this point in my life and
be able to have the money available at the end of that time to re-
tire, as we hope to someday?

The other thing is the way that information is bought, sold and
traded today among corporations, big businesses, and so on, where
would I go to find another job?

The other aspect of it is where would you go to find insurance.
You would not only be unemployable, you would be uninsurable.
What kind of life would that be for our children?

So this is a very serious matter, and I really do hope that we can
get a law passed this year, as you people so enthusiastically hope
that we can. To be able to use the science of genetics for the pur-
pgae ndf evaluating and then discriminating against employees is
absurd.

Senator CLINTON. Thank vou all very much.

Senator DoDD. Thank you, Senator. I was thinking about one
other question as you were going through this. One aspect of the
bill that we have talked about is obviously genetic testing, but we
also include the language of family medical history.

Something that Senator Clinton said I think is very important.
To one extent, you have to understand why businesses and insur-
ance companies are anxious to have this information. Again, once
information is produced which can help calculate risk, there is
going to be an appetite to have it.

The predisposition because of genetic testing seems to be rather
clear-cut in my view, because we are not talking about actually ac-
quiring some disease but rather a predisposition to it; whereas op-
posed to if you have had an illness of some kind and you have ap-
plied for a job, in my view, an employer has a right to know on
the hiring practice whether you have an illness of some kind. That
is a different matter.

So you get into the family history, and this gets into a bit of a
grayer area. | wonder if any of you, particularly Ms. Zeitz and Dr.
Collins, have thought about this, where yvou go back and ask about
the parents and whether there were any particular illnesses in the
family. I wonder if you might comment on this family medical his-
tory issue? I am interested in knowing if you make a distinction
between genetic predisposition and family medical history in terms
of a business’ right to have that information.

Ms. ZEITZ. When you are talking about the medical history, if
you are asking about whether a family member has taken a genetic
test and had genetic test results——

Senator DoDD. No, I did not mean that. Questions about your
parents—I have filled out those kinds of questions any number of
times; I am thinking back about whether it was insurance applica-
tions or not—whether you have had a family history. Obviously,
when you go to see a doctor, you fill out this stuff about who has
had heart problems or coronary issues and other questions.
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Ms. ZEITZ. I have no problem with that. The medical history that
we were referring to was anything related to the genetics.

Senator DoODD. OK.

Ms. ZeiTz. Everyone has a right to know, if they are going to be
insuring me, whether I have a history of cancer—but they do not
have a right to ask my daughter if | have a genetic predisposition.

Senator Dopp. OK.

Dr. Collins.

Dr. CoLLINS. Senator, I think it is important that we not con-
template a circumstance where a health care professional—your
personal physician, for example—is in some way uneasy about ask-
ing about information that is going to be part of your medical care.
And I know that is not where you are going with this—the question
is should famlly history information be usable by insurers in set-
ting premiums or deciding whom to exclude.

s is an issue that has been much discussed, and you will look
at some of the State bills and see that some include family history
and some do not.

I guess I would put forward a possible scenario and let you draw

our own conclusion. If, for instance, I find out that people in my
%'amﬂ_v have develafsed colon cancer, and a number of them have
gotten it at an early age, and I decide that I need to go and find
out my own situation, so I get some genetic counseling, it is indi-
cated that there is a fa.irl h risk that in my family there is a
gene that is responsible is, and a test is awvailable. I think
about this and decide that :,res, this is information that I want to
have. Colon cancer is a preventabie disease. If I am at high risk,
there are things that I should be doing, like colonoscopy every year.
l;s: in this hypothetical, I go through the test, and it turns out to

sitive.

t information, the majority would e and I think you just
stated, ought not be used to exclude me from insurance, especially
at this point where I may be at most benefit from it, practicing
good preventive medicine that will save money down the road.

But if the protections are only for the genetic test and not for the
family history, well, the reason I got the test in the first place was
because of my strong family history of cancer. If that could still be
used to exclude me—even though the test result is off the table, if
the family history is still on the table—many would guestion
whether that is really the kind of protection that is going to help
out somebody like that in the circumstance where one would like
not to see this kind of discriminatory practice carried out.

And because in fact at the present time, and probably in many
instances in the future, the genetic test is really only carried out
in the context of a positive family history, the separating of the test
from the family history makes it sort of difficult for many people
to see how this would be as robust a protection as is desired.

Ms. ZEITZ. And that really is a vague piece of information to
have. It is not something that is very helpful to an underwriter in
reference to the individual whom they may be asking the question
of. Their family history is out there, there is some disease, but that
does not tell you what that individual’s potential for disease will
be in the future, so that when you use it, you use it inaccurately.

Senator DobD. Mr. Escher, do you want to comment on this?
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Mr. ESCHER. No.

Senator DopDD. Thank you. I appreciate that very much.

We are going to leave the record open for 14 days; other mem-
bers may have questions they would like to address to you in writ-
ing, and we would ask you to respond to those as quickly as you
can.

I am very, very grateful to all of you. You will not be surprised
when I express a particular sense ug gratitude to you, Mr. Escher.
You are not a professional, in a sense, and obviously, you put a
human face on this. We talk about numbers and data and so forth,
but I think it is very helpful for us to hear from people who have
been through these situations in a very direct way. So we are es;ie-
cially grateful to you for telling a public story, which takes a lot
of courage, and that does not go without notice here, so I express
deeg appreciation on behalf of every member of this committee. Re-
gardless of how we might end up voting on a bill here, we admire
people who come up here and are willing to tell family stories that
can help us develop some clarity on the issues.

I thank you again, Ms. Zeitz.

Dr. Collins, once again, you are always welcome—we may make
ﬁﬂu an honorary Member of the Senate if you keep appearing

erni.-—prnvided, of course, you would be a good Democrat. [Laugh-
ter.

We will include for the record statements of Senators, organiza-
tions, and additional material submitted for the record.

[The prepared statements of Senators, organizations, and addi-
tional material submitted for the record follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR MIKULSKI

Mr. Chairman, [ want to thank you for calling this hearing on
genetic discrimination. As a Senator from Maryland, the home of
the National Institutes of Health and such cutting edge companies
as Celera Genomics, genetic testing and its implications for Mary-
landers and all Americans is especially important to me.

I'm a proud cosponsor of the Genetic Nondiscrimination in
Health Insurance and Employment Act (S. 318) introduced by Sen-
ator Daschle. This bill would prohibit genetic discrimination in
health insurance and employment. It would Frnvide important pro-
tections so that people will take advantage of the potential that ge-
netic testing can offer, without losing their job or their health in-
surance. I commend Senator Daschle and Senator Snowe, as well
as my other colleagues on this committee, who have been real lead-
ers on this issue.

Twenty-five years ago, the idea of mapping the entire human ge-
nome seemed like science fiction. But we have a rough draft of it.
Ten years ago, the thought of testing individuals for a genetic pre-
disposition to an illness seemed decades away, but here we are in
2001 with the technology and knowledge to do that. Someone with
a genetic predisposition for a disease could begin preventive meas-
ures in diet and lifestyle, years before symptoms even appear.

But with this new technology comes responsibility—t?:a respon-
sibility to protect the people %ﬂat these new technologies seek to
help. What good is knowing thatafuu have a genetic predisposition
for diabetes, if you lose your health insurance because of it? How
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does knowing that you may be more likely to develop breast cancer
help, if you can’t get a job because of this information? Individuals
should also have the information they need to make an informed
decision about whether or not to get a genetic test.

In February of last year, President Clinton signed an Executive
Order that gave Federal employees protection against genetic dis-
crimination in the Federal workplace. Now Congress should act to
help ensure that individuals can choose to get genetic tests that
could help save or prolong their lives, without fear of discrimina-
tion in the workplace or by health insurance providers. Until a
woman can be screened for a genetic predisposition to ovarian can-
cer without fear of her health insurance premiums rising or losing
her f’;;b, the plethora of information made available by genetic test-
ing has not reached its true potential.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR HARKIN

1 thank the Chairman for holding today's hearing. I also want
to welcome our Majority Leader, Senator Daschle, to the HELP
Committee. Both Senator Kennedy and Senator Daschle have pro-
vided critical leadership on this issue and brought it to the top of
this session’s legislative agenda.

I want to talk first about genetic research because that's how [
first came to understand the issue of genetic discrimination. I have
been involved in the effort to fund the Human Genome Project
since the late 1980s. Just two weeks ago I chaired a hearing on
human genome research in the Labor-HHS Appropriations sub-
committee. Scientists—and even a movie star—testified to the criti-
cal importance of NIH research in this area.

Francis Collins made it quite clear that the mapping of the
human genome marks the beginning of the genomics era, not the
end. Genomics will revolutionize the way we prevent and treat dis-
ease and illness. All of the witnesses pointed to a time in the not
too distant future when genetic testing and therapies will be the
non-n in American health care. We'll be able to find out in advance
which conditions we're susceptible to, so we can take steps to re-
duce the risks. Phannaceutical researchers are already making
Eru.gre.?,s in treatments for Alzheimer’s, schizophrenia, and cancer

ased on the NIH’s map of the human genome.

Unfortunately, as I've come to understand, genetic research also
could also result in a darker future, where people could get fired
or lose their health insurance because of a genetic predisposition
to disease.

One witness at the hearing, a doctor from my home state of
Iowa, talked about the impact of genetic research on real people.
Right now, as part of his practice in Iowa City, he treats children
and adults with genetic diseases. In the future, his patients would
be the biggest beneficiaries of genetic testing and therapies. How-
ever, the doctor made it very clear that the benefits of genetic re-
search won't mean a thing to the average American without non-
discrimination ‘protections. People are afraid that by taking a ge-
netic test they will be at risk of discrimination in their job or
health insurance.

All of us should be concerned about this issue, because all of us
have genetic information that could be used against us. Without ge-
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netic nondiscrimination protections in place, our doctors, our
nurses, our genetic counselors, cannot in good conscience counsel
us—their patients—that genetic testing is a safe bet.

In Congress, we invest Federal tax dollars in scientific research
to produce results that will make Americans’ lives healthier and
more productive. We can’t let discrimination and the fear of dis-
crimination threaten our ability to conduct the very research we
need to understand, treat, and prevent genetic disease. Nor can we
let such discrimination prevent our constituents from enjoying the
health benefits of our scientific research and progress.

That is why I am an original co-sponsor of the Genetic Non-
discrimination in Health Insurance and Employment Act with Sen-
ators Daschle, Kennedy, and Dodd. This legislation includes mean-
ingful protections against genetic discrimination in both employ-
ment and insurance and prohibits inappropriate disclosure of the
information.

But, you don’t need to listen to me on this topic. Today we will
hear from several witnesses who will bring it all home and talk
about their own real life experience with genetic discrimination and
explain how nondiscrimination protections would make a difference
in their lives.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR FRiIsT, M.D.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for calling today’s hearing to further
examine the issue of genetic discrimination. This continues a series
of bipartisan hearings on this important topic that began under
former Committee Chairman Jeffords.

I believe that the threat of genetic discrimination—both in the
workplace and with respect to health insurance coverage—is one of
the most troublesome issues before us. Genetic discrimination
clearly is a growing concern to the American people. As a physi-
cian, as a medical researcher, as former Chairman of the Sub-
committee on Disability Policy, and as former chairman and now
ranking member of the Subcommittee on Public Health, I have a
long and deep interest in this issue.

I have spent my life working to improve and save the lives of a-
tients through direct treatment and medical research. My fa
was a physician as well; and I have been pnvlleged through m:.r
experiences, to directly compare the advances in medicine between
the time my father practiced medicine and the cutting edge treat-
ments of today. He always carried his black physician’s bag with
him and often visited patient’s homes. The miracles of modern
medicine have enabled me to literally save lives by transplanting
individual organs, for instance, into babies only a few days old. In-
deed, the transformation of medicine has been dramatic.

However tremendous the medical advances of the past several
decades, they will likely pale in comparison to the changes we will
witness through advances made possible by research invelving the
human genome. Having access to the secrets of human genes may
open doors to critical new methods of medical diagnoses and treat-
ment—potentially evolving into an entirely new practice of medi-
cine over the coming decades. We may witness drugs designed for
specific genes or genetically engineered organs for use in organ
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transplants, as well as the ability to improve preventive care based
in large part on genetic testing.

Genetic testing may help physicians to recognize patients who
may have an increased likelihood of developing cancer or another
genetic disease and to work with patients to change certain behav-
iors that are known to contribute to disease and help lower the
probability of disease.

However, there is also the threat that the powerful tool’s made
possible through human genome research may be used against pa-
tients in ways that will not improve quality health care. Therefore,
1 strm?’ly believe that if we are to achieve the true scientific prom-
ise and medical potential that this research holds, we must pass
Federal legislation that protects people from the threat that their
genetic information can be used to deny them access to health in-
surance coverage or to the full benefits of employment.

For example, I am deeply troubled by reports of patients declin-
ing genetic testing out of fear that they may lose their health in-
surance even though a genetic test may aid in the early detection
of a disease or illness that can be treated. When I first joined Sen-
ators Snowe, Jeffords, Collins, and others to introduce legislation
banning genetic discrimination in health insurance, almost one-
third of women offered a test for breast cancer risk at the National
Institutes of Health declined, citing concerns about health insur-
ance discrimination. If unchecked and unregulated, this fear of dis-
crimination clearly has the potential to prevent individuals from
participating in research studies or taking advantage of new ge-
netic technologies to improve their medical care.

Scientific advances hold the promise of higher quality medical
care, yet there is a pressing need for Federal legislation to reassure
the public that learning this information is safe. I am committed
to a bipartisan legislative solution, and I am pleased to have
worked with Senators Snowe, Jeffords, Collins, and a number of
the members of this committee over the past several years to inves-
tigate this issue as it relates to health insurance. I believe that, to-
gether, we have made an important step in addressing this through
the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance
Act, which has been passed by the Senate on three separate occa-
sions.

The task before us now is to act in a fair and thoughtful manner
to build upon our progress in the health insurance area and expand
the Snowe legislation to address the threat of employment discrimi-
nation based on predictive genetic information.

In the past, Congress has acted to protect individuals from the
threat of discrimination, most notably through the landmark Civil
Rights Act and Americans with Disabilities Act. As former chair-
man of the Subcommittee on Disability Policy, I am well aware of
the positive impact that this law has had on the lives of individuals
with disabilities.

I believe we face the same need here—to protect individuals with
genetic predisposition toward certain diseases from the threat of
employment discrimination. To accomplish this task, we must build
upon existing anti-discrimination laws to make sure that people
are fully protected from the threat of genetic discrimination.
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I am troubled by some legislative approaches before this commit-
tee that would place these new rights outside of the established
framework of our time-tested civil rights laws. And I hope my col-
leagues will join me in building on the good work of Senator Snowe
and others in the health insurance area, as well as our strong bi-
partisan history of protecting against discrimination through civil
rights laws and other antidisecrimination statutes—such as the
Americans with Disabilities Act—to protect individuals from the
threat of genetic discrimination.

I look forward to working with the committee to examine this
issue in further detail and to pass strong bipartisan legislation that
protects individuals from both employment discrimination and
health insurance discrimination based upon their genetic makeup.
Today’s hearing represents the start of this important process.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR HUTCHINSON

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing today on the
very important topic of genetic discrimination. Advances in genetics
research and the recent decoding of the human genome have
brought incredible promise and hope to disease detection, treat-
ment, and prevention efforts.

The ability to find out whether an individual is genetically pre-
disposed to a given disease and to take steps to possibly avert the
actual onset of the disease is unprecedented, and there are legiti-
mate worries about how this predictive genetic information may be
used against an individual, in some discriminatory action.

Two genetic non-discrimination bills have been introduced in the
Senate in the 107th Co ss, and I am pleased that one of the bill
sponsors, Senator Daschle, has been invited to testify today. I am
also pleased that Dr. Frances Collins, a pioneer of genetics re-
search, is before the committee to testify once again about the
science of genetics research.

Twice during the 106th Congress, the Senate passed genetic non-
discrimination legislation with regard to health insurers. Unfortu-
nately, this well-crafted legislation did not become law. I under-
stand that the Chairman would like to markup legislation which
also addresses the possibility of genetic disecrimination by employ-
ers.

I am hopeful that this will be the first of several hearings, so
that the committee can hear from expert witnesses on such issues
as how the bills pending before the committee interact with the
medical records privacy regulations promulgated by the Clinton ad-
ministration, which are intended to prevent individually identifi-
able medical information from being disseminated without an indi-
vidual’s consent.

I also believe that the committee must examine to what extent
the pending bills duplicate current discrimination protections
under the Americans with Disabilities Act, and specifi with re-
gard to the Daschle bill, how the private right of action allowed
under the bill interacts with the current right to sue via the Ameri-
cans with Disabilities Act.

Finally, I hope that the committee will take time during a subse-
quent hearing to explore how the Daschle employer provisions af-
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fect the mandatory dispute resolution procedures under the Equal
Employment Opportunity Commission.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR COLLINS

Mr. Chairman, just a few months ago, scientists—under the lead-
ership of Dr. Francis Collins, who will be testifying this mnming—
completed the mapping of the human genome which many consider
to be among the greatest scientific achievements of all time.
Through a better understanding of our genetic codes, we may one
day have the tools to prevent and cure countless diseases.

ientists are now finding genetic links to a host of diseases and
disorders ranging from cystic fibrosis to Alzheimer’s disease. Today,
there are widely a vailable blood tests that can reveal whether or
not a person carries genes that increase the risk of getting over 400
diseases and disorders, including breast and colon cancer, glau-
coma, Parkinson's and Huntington’s disease.

Knowledge is power, and, in the best of all worlds, this informa-
tion would be w1de3'[ used by individuals to encourage them to Tﬁ?ﬁ
more frequent check-ups or to take preventive precautions. This
power, however, has tremendous potential for abuse, and there is
understandable concern that this information could be inappropri-
ately released or used by health insurers or employers to unfairly
discriminate against these individuals and their families. This is

icularly unfair since a genetic predisposition toward a particu-

ar disease or condition does not mean that it will actually develop.

To deny health insurance or employment to a healthy person on

the basis of a genetic test is nothing more than medical specula-

11;11%11. ac.lnd I believe that this kind of discrimination should be, pro-
ibited.

That is why I am an original cosponsor of legislation, the Genetic
Information Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance Act, introduced
by my colleague from Maine, Senator Snowe, which provides stron
protection to all Americans against the unfair and improper use o

enetic information for health insurance purposes. This bill ensures
that individuals cannot be denied insurance coverage on the basis
of genetic information. They also cannot be dropped from coverage
or charged exorbitant premiums on the basis of genetic informa-
tion, nor can they be discriminated against for requesting or receiv-
ing genetic services.

n addition, I believe that we should work toward similar legisla-
tion that is fair, reasonable, and consistent with existing discrimi-
nation statutes to protect against genetic discrimination in employ-
ment, and I look forward to participating in more substantive hear-
ings and meaningful discussions on this issue in the future.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR SNOWE

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ranking Member and Members of the Committee, I thank you
for the opportunity to offer my comments on the issue of genetic nondiscrimination.
As the author of legislation to address this complex issue, I welcome having the op-
portunity to address the Committee today.

The issues surrounding the use of genetic information are numerous and complex.
It is vital that we have this opportunity to learn from the experts—both those who
are here to testify on how we should construct policy and those who are unwilling
experts here to s stories of their experiences with this type of discrimination.

r. Chairman, the threat of discrimination based on a person's genetic informa-
tion has been a concern of mine for many years. That's why in April of 1996, I intro-
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duced the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance Act. This leg-
islation was designed to protect people’s genetic infonnation and results of genetic
testing, or requests for genetic testing, from being used against them by their th
insurers.

Almost 4 vears later, in June of 2000, the announcement was made that the first
working draft of the Human Genome was completed—that the Project had been a
success. This is a fantastic accomplishment and one that holds great promise. Like
Orville and Wilbur Wriﬁht. the scientists who worked on the Genome project have

ened the door to a whole new world. In 1996, when I introduced my legislation,
time was on our side as the completion of the genome was many years off. That
is no longer the case.

Science has continued to hurtle forward, further opening the door to early detec-
tion and medical intervention through the discovery and identification of specific
genes linked to diseases like breast cancer, Huntinﬁun’s Disease, glaucoma, colon
cancer and cystic fibrosis. However, not only has the completion of the Genome
opened the door to possibilities for detection and intervention, but, like all progress,
it has brought with it the potential for harm.

The need for protections against genetic discrimination by both health insurers
and employers is bemminﬁ more 3\axﬁgent every day. If, because of concerns about the
way the information could be used, people are unwilling to use the potential un-
locked ﬁ the Genome project to take proactive steps to &'otect their health, and
that of their loved ones, then we will never reap the true benefits of this discovery.

While we cannot yet prevent diseases such as breast cancer, genetic testing makes
it possible for carriers of these diseases to take extra precautions. In fact, early de-
tection is the best weapon we have to combat many of these diseases we can now
identify, and for breast cancer it is a critical component when one considers that
almost 180,000 women will be struck by the disease this year. Technological ad-
vances in screenings coupled with the ability to identify who carries the gene linked
to breast cancer can help us in our efforts to reduce this number. The possibilities
for this discovery are limited only by the willingness or unwillingness—of people to
use this knowledge.

In 1997, a woman from Maine brought the reality of this dilemma home for me
when she wrote of her very real fear of the repercussions associated with genetic
testing. Bonnie Lee Tucker has nine women in her immediate family who were diag-
nosed with breast cancer, and she herself is a survivor. She wrote to me about her
fear of having the BRCA test for breast cancer, because she worries it will ruin her
daughter's ability to obtain insurance in the future. 3

Bonnie Lee isn’t the only one who has this fear. When the National Institutes of
Health offered women genetic testing, nearly 32 percent of those who were offered
a test for breast cancer risk declined to take it citing concerns about health insur-
ance discrimination. What good is scientific progress if it cannot be applied to those
who would most benefit?

Dr. Francis Collins, the Director of the National Human Genome Research Insti-
tute, who is here today, testified before this Committee last summer about the next
step for those involved in the Genome project. He explained that the project's sci-
entists were engaged in a major endeavor to “uncover the connections between Eﬁ
ticular genes and particular diseases,”"—to apply the knowledge they just unloc
In order to do this, Dr. Collins said, “we need a vigorous research enterprise with
the involvement of large numbers of individuals, so that we can draw more precise
connections between a particular spelling of a gene and a particular outcome.” How-
ever, this effort cannot be successful if people are afraid of possible repercussions
of their participation in genetic testing.

There are two separate issues before the Committee, the first is to restrict dis-
crimination by health insurers and the second to prevent emphﬁnent discrimina-
tion, based upon genetic information. First we must focus on crafting legislation to
protect from discrimination based on genetic information by health insurance. This
15 a subject on which many of us have spent considerable time. In fact several mem-
bers of this Committee were instrumental in working with me on the legislation [
have authored, and I thank Dr. Frist and Senator Jeffords for their continuing ef-
forts in this area and Senators Enzi and Collins for cosponsoring this legislation.
In addition to our efforts, I know the Chairman shares my interest as does the Ma-
jority Leader, Senator Daschle.

With regard to health insurance, the issues are fairly clear. We must ensure that
we protect genetic information, genetic tests, as well as information regarding a re-
quest for genetic testing, from being used by the insurer against the patient. (?enat‘u:
information only detects the potential for a genetically linked disease or disorder,
and potential does not equal a diagnosis of disease. However, it is critical that this
information be available to doctors and other health care professionals when nec-



49

essary to diagnose, or treat, an illness. It is this difference that we must recognize
;:hl_an we draft legislation to protect patients from potential discriminatory practices
¥ insurers.

‘When it comes to the issue of protecting people from employment discrimination,
I believe that the issues aren't quite as clear. When Congress first addressed the
issue of discrimination by health rs, it was in the context of the consideration
of privacy issues. As Congress debated what is now the Health Insurance
Portability and Amuntn\lﬁlil;}y Act of 1996, we also addressed the issues of privacy
of medical information. ile I a with the Majority Leader that the potential
for misuse of genetic information by employers is great, I believe that we have not

t delved into the issue as fully as we have on the health side. Although last July’s

ing on “Genetic Information in the Workplace” was a sound beginning for our
attention to this matter, I believe we have only begun to touch on the issues related
to employment discrimination. That is why this hearing is so important as we con-
tinue the foundation for our efforts.

As we work to address the threat of em?l-::-mant discrimination, we face a number
of challenges. Before we move forward, I believe that there are several questions
which to be addressed. For instance; how do we address the efforts of the 28
States that have al enacted varying degrees of protection against genetic dis-
crimination? How a new law tﬁarding genetic information interact with the
new HHS privacy regulation mandated by passage of HIPAA? What sort of remedies
would peadplﬂ have to ensure against employer discrimination? Would these rem-
edies be different than those available to people under current law, for instance
under the ADA or the EEOC?

These stions are not new, however they do, I believe, hold the key as to how
we move forward. The protections in the 28 States that have enacted their own laws
against employer discrimination vary widely. We would need to address these dif-
ferences. Remedies in the states also vary, and the remedy offered by the Maiiuritjr
Leader would allow for court remedies. Under current statutes, those who fee
are victims of discrimination by their emploti:lrer can only file a claim with the Equ
Employment Opportunities Commission - the Leader's bill would allow those who
were mnmmated against because of a potential disease to take stronger imme-
diate action than those with a diagnosis of a disease.

I believe that after thoughtful review of these questions we will find the answers
necessary to craft efficient, effective and com nsive protections which will en-
sure that a person is hired or fired from a job based upon their qualifications and
not on a potential disease they may, or may not, develop in the years to come.

It has n over a year since the completion of the working draft of the Human
Genome. Just as we've mapped out the genetics of the human budy we must map
out a legislation solution to Hg’enatic discrimination. Like a book which is never
opened, the wonders of the Human Genome are useless unless people are willing
to take advantage of it.

Last year, Paul Miller, the Commissioner of the Equal Employment Olfpnrtuniw
Commission, said before this Committee that, “there is an increased risk that em-
ployers will discriminate based on (genetic) information.” it is time that Congress
act while this remains a threat and is nu;ﬁet a common practice.

I look forward to working with my s on the Committee, the M%}mﬂ
Leader, and others, to address the issues we have raised here today. Again, I tha
you Mr. Chairman and the Ranking Member for allowing me to share my comments

today

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL PARTNERSHIP FOR WOMEN & FAMILIES

Thank you for the opportfunity to provide written testimony on the need for ge-
netic discrimination leg?slatif.}n.

The National Partnership for Women & Families is a nonprofit, nonpartisan orga-
nization, dedicated to improving the lives of women and ilies. Tﬂmuih public
education and advocacy, the National Partnership promotes fairness in the work-
place, quality health care, and policies that help women and men meet the dual de-
mands of work and family. The National Partnership works with government, busi-
ness, advocates, unions, and the media to make the concerns of women and families
our nation’s priorities.

Every moment of every day, individuals reveal their most personal medical infor-
mation—including genetic information—in doctors’ offices, clinics, and hospitals
across the country. Just talking to a health care provider about family history can
reveal genetic information and lpmdia sition to disease—information that becomes
part of one’s permanent medical record. And raquﬂuﬁngilur receiving genetic counsel-
ing can be treated as an indication of having a genetically based condition.
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In the future, more advanced and precise genetic tests will be used widely to pre-
dict the likelihood of developing certain diseases, and how we can control or avoid
disease development or progression by altering our behavior. Genetic testing will
dral;ml;icallﬂ improve how we care for ourselves and our families by providing infor-
mation on how we can prevent future health problems, and cope more effectively
with unavoidable conditions.

Genetic discrimination, in the broadest sense, occurs when genetic information is
used to treat people differently. In the insurance context, this information may be
used to charge higher premiums or refuse people insurance coverage altogether. In
the amp]uﬁment setting, genetic information may be used to make decisions about
who gets hired, fired, or promoted based on the belief that a genetic marker indi-
cates that an employee will become too sick to work or too costly to insure.

The National Partnership has been a leader on the issue of genetic discrimination
for years, because women have been at the center of advances in genetic research,
From the earliest pre-natal testing, to more recent and sophisticated breast and
ovarian cancer screening, women have had and will continue to have a great deal
at stake in the genetics revolution. Although many of science's most remarkable ad-
vances in genetic medicine are yet to come, women already struggle to weigh the
benefits of genetic testing against the potential economic and emotional harm that
knowledge of a potential birth defect or predisposition to illness can bring.

No individual should have to choose n the benefits of genetic testing and
keeping a job or health insurance. And we know that unless Congress acts quickly
and decisively, people’s fears about genetic discrimination may prevent them from
getting the health care they need. In addition, we are concerned that the more indi-
viduals fear discrimination, the less willing they will be to participate in clinical
trials and studies that may reliuire genetic testing—the very kind of research that
could help all of us live longer, thier lives in the future.

Recently, some lawmakers have stated that current law, specifically the Health
Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) and the Americans with Dis-
abilities Act (ADA), may provide sufficient protection from genetic discrimination.

We s ly disagree.
HIPAA
The National Partnership played a key role in helping to pass the Health Insur-

ance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, and in particular, the inclusion of
a provision that prohibits genetic diserimination in Emu health insurance. HIPAA
solved one important, but small piece of the puzzle. HIPAA guarantees that individ-
uals who are in a group health plan cannot be denied insurance or have their indi-
vidual rates raised because of their genetic information. But HIPAA does not protect
people in the individual market from being denied coverage or being charged
unaffordable premiums because of their genetic information. In addition, HIPAA
does not prevent Elans from charging more to all members of a group plan because
of the genetic makeup of specific members of the p. Indeed, HIPAA would not
prevent a health plan from making a group’s health insurance premiums so high
that coverage became unaffordable, effectively denying health coverage to the entire
Emﬂlighwe are committed to expanding the protections in HIPAA.

When the Americans with Disabilities Act was passed, marg hoped that it would
provide protection from genetic discrimination. Indeed, the EEOC issued guidelines
to employers stating that the ADA protects employees from genetic information.
However, this interpretation of the ADA has never been fully tested. In addition,
because of recent federal court decisions, proving employer bias under the ADA has
become increasingly difficult. We believe Congress must enact specific legislation ad-
dressing the issue of genetic discrimination.

STATE LAWS

Altho many states have begun to address the issue of genetic discrimination
in state laws, they vary g{'reat.ly and many do not go far enough. Many do not cover
both insurance and employment discrimination. e have narrow definitions of
what genetic information is protected; for example, some laws leave out family his-
tory. Some laws address genetic information related to only specific diseases, such
as cancer. Others appear to have gﬁod protections but have no enforcement mecha-
nisms, rendering them ineffective. Even if the patchwork of protections in the state
were more complete, we believe a federal law is necessary to %rowde uniformity. An
individual's civil rights should not depend on where he or she lives.

Clearly the protections in current law are not sufficient. Comprehensive federal
legislation is needed. The National Partnership has founded and leads a new multi-
urganizatiar.lmj c;a]jti:;ré ca]le,id]t;l: Coalition for Genetic Fairness, ma?: up t?!f ﬁ;ﬂt

ups, civil rights and civil liberties ps, women's groups, ple wi isahil-
Ftli.ues or potential disabilities, and henlg'g:re providers. gzhe magt;.oun is urging Con-
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to pass comprehensive, clear federal protections against genetic discrimination
in employment and insurance.

The Coalition for Genetic Fairness has developed the following core principles that
we believe | tion banning genetic discrimination must follow.

Cover tions: LeEs]aﬁun must cover all genetic information—including
family history—that predicts future health risks in healthy individuals.

Scope: Legislation must prohibit both health insurers and employers from collect-
ing predictive geetic information and from using it to discriminate in the health
care system and the workplace.

Strong Enforcement: Legislation must provide individuals who experience ge-
netic diserimination the right to seek redress through legal action, with access to
meaningful remedies.

Privacy/Disclosure: Legislation must ensure that those entities holding genetic
information about individuals will not disclose it to third parties without the per-
mission of the individual.

Based on these principles, the National Partnership for Women & Families
strongly endorses S. 318, the Genetic Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance and
Employment Act sponsored by Senators Tom Daschle (D-SD), Christopher Dodd (D-
I‘J'I‘)l,:| ed Kennedy, (D-MA), and Tom Harkin (D-IA). An identical House bill is spon-
sored by Representatives Louise Slaughter (D-NY) and Connie Morella (R-MD). The
bill would provide the protections .Americans need from genetic discrimination in
health insurance and in the workplace.

5. 318 is much stronger than other legislative proposals in several ways. Unlike
other proposals, it includes protections from discrimination in employment. Without
such protections, individuals could lose their job, and their employment-based

th insurance, on the basis of genetic information. People will continue to fear
genetic discrimination unless such mmﬂprehansive protections are in place.

S. 318 also more comprehensively defines what genetic information is protected
from misuse. It protects all predictive genetic information, while other legislative

have significant loopholes. For example, other proposals would exempt
l:-ml:ecl:inn any information that was discovered through a test not intended to
genetic information—for example, a routine cholesterol test that reveals in-
formation linked to a jlenet.ic predisposition to disease. We believe that all predictive
etic information should be protected, and not subject to arbitrary exceptions
ased on the purpose of the test that revealed it.

Finally, 8. 318 provides mmw remedies and penalties for those who are vic-
tims of genetic information. We believe that all plaintiffs must have the opportunity
to be fully compensated for the wrong done to them. Artificial caps on ages in
effect protect the worst offenders by protecting them from full liability. In addition,
we bel];eve that the employee’s ability to seek strong penalties acts as an important
deterrent against iIlegaf behavior by employers and insurers.

We commend Chairman Kennedy for his years of hard work on this issue and look
forward to working with this Committee in the future.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HADASSAH, BONNIE LIPTON, NATIONAL PRESIDENT

My name is Bonnie Lipton and I am the National President of Hadassah, the
Women'’s Zionist Organization of America. With 300,000 members and 1,100 chap-
ters nationwide, Hadassah is the largest women's and largest Jewish membership

nization in the country.

n behalf of Hadassah, I thank i{ﬂu for the opportunity to submit testimony to
this Committee and urge your swift passage of legislation that would prohibit dis-
crimination based on genetic information.

assah was founded in 1912 to bring public health infrastructure to the Middle

East. Today, the Hadassah Medical Organization in Israel is the most advanced

health care system in the region, providing the highest quality treatment—regard-

less of religion or nationality. In the United States, Hadassah members are also
active in promoting women's health through education and advocacy.

adassah has been involved in the issues surrounding genetic testing and re-
search for some time. Our medical center in Israel has conducted a great deal of
research and screening of recessive genetic disorders in the Jewish community, like
Tay-Sachs disease. In 1995, Hadassah Medical Organization proudly joined with re-
searchers at N.ILH. to publish the groundbreaking dominant genetic research on
BRCA1 mutations in the Ashkenazi, or Eastern European, Jewish community.

Certain alterations of the BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes have been found in higher-
than expected frequency among Ashkenazi Jews. And, researchers at Johns Hopkins
University found a genetic mutation for colerectal cancer present in 6% of the Jew-
ish community.
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Because of our common ancestry, genetic researchers have become quite inter-
ested in studying the Jewizsh community. And needless to say, the Jewish commu-
nity has become quite interested in the results of genetic research.

is research has been viewed by the Jewish community as si]gzﬁﬁcant pro
in our general understanding of cancer, and for its potential to help members of our
community manage their own cancer risk. We believe that this research will ulti-
mately help everyone, Jew and non-Jew alike.

However, despite the promise of lifesaving medical breakthroughs, some implica-
tions of the research have raised concerns within the Jewish community—and not
only for the diseases themselves. These concerns are primarily about genetic dis-
crimination in insurance or employment.

Since the breast cancer research results first appeared, Hadassah has understood
that fear of genetic discrimination might keep individuals from undergoing genetic
testing to gain vital health information. We have heard this fear expressed, through-
put the United States, in our Hadassah-sponsored community health forums and via
frantic phone calls received by our National Headquarters,

Individual stories are easy to find. One of our Hadassah board members who has
a strong family history of breast cancer will not take a genetic test, for fear her
daughter may be at risk for discrimination. Such stories are reported regularly in
the Jewish press.

Major national newspapers also report evidence of this fear. The New York Times
featured a story entitled, “Genetic Testing Falls Short of Public Embrace,” which de-
tailed the status of what was to be a potenti $ 100 million-a-year commercial
genetic testing market. The article claimed biotechnology companies that had devel-
oped tests to identify genetic mutations—like the ones found for breast cancer in

Jewish community—expected a deluge of clients. Instead, the companies re-
ported that they had not seen much business in the past year. Individuals inter-
viewed in the story stated that fear of discrimination played a key role in their deci-
sion not to take a test, even where they believed it could provide critical medical
information.

A more disturbing article ran in Ha'aretz, the Hebrew language daily in Israel.
The title of the story was “Come to Israel—to test your genes.” It read, “A new kind
of tourism is deveinpintﬁ at Israel’s unmlo%linics which specialize in Fenetic test-
ing . . ." It described the phenomenon of Americans traveling to Israel for genetic
tﬁﬂiltg, where they are not afraid that insurance companies can get access to
results.

Even more frightening was the recent case regarding the Burlington Northern
Santa Fe Railroad Company’s use of genetic tests conducted without the knowledge
or consent of its workers to garner information about their propensity to devel
carpal tunnel injuries. Although there is no clear genetic mutation linked to carpa
tunnel conditions, the company used genetic information to deny their agﬁlﬁyees’
workers compensation claims. The company has acknowled that it s not
have conducted these tests. However, this case and others like it have heightened
the fear of the consequences of genetic testing.

It is a terrible “Catch-22" that individuals who are simply seeking information to
better care for their health may be denied the health insurance coverage they need
to do so. It is particularly unfair with genetic information. The presence of a genetic
mutation does not necessarily mean that the individual carzx'ing it will ever get the
disease. A significant percentage of those r;ar:"y'ing a BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutation
will never get breast or ovarian cancer. Nor does the lack of a genetic alteration
indicate that an individual is risk-free.

Hadassah has recently become very concerned that fear of genetic discrimination
could actually hamper genetic research, and we have some evidence that this is in-
deed occurring.

A few years ago, Jewish leaders in Boston were approached by researchers from
the Dana Farber Cancer Institute, The researchers asked the Jewish community’s
leaders if they would be interested in helping involve the local community in further
cancer genetics research, and proposed a ‘tﬁeoretical study. Our leaders expressed
concerns about the lack of adequate public policy protections against genetic dis-
crimination, and politely declined on behalf of the community.

Another New York Times article quoted Rabbi Moshe Tendler, renowned medical
ethicist at Yeshiva University and highly visible Orthodox leader as saying that “he
would djsmurage Jews from part.im':iaaﬁng in research until protections are passed.”
He said, “there’s so much promise that I always walk 'r;ierly when it means hold-
;ng back any aspect of research. Yet, you have to weig e risks against the bene-

1 _Fl

The Associated Press also cited an N.I.LH. study in which 32 percent of women

who were asked to participate in breast cancer genetic mutations research actually
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declined. Most of these women cited fear of discrimination and a loss of privacy as
their reasons for not participating in the research.

I believe that some Jewish community members’ fears about genetic testing and
partici ‘;E;:tinn in research may result from some awareness of the history of insur-
ance rimination against African-Americans who carried the sickle cell anemia

trait.

In 1998, there was community-wide concern about potential discrimina-
tion to prompt Hadassah Jewish Council for Public Affairs, and the National
Human Genome Research Institute to convene a meeting in 1Wmahiﬂg'l::uun which
brought together the top rabbis and leaders from near%! every religious movement
and significant organization in the Jewish community. The goal of the meeting was
to “ensure the continued participation in the Ashkenazi Jewish community in criti-
?al‘mfusﬁc research within a framework where risks to the community are consid-

and minimized.”

Some leaders present at that meeting expressed the concern that even the regu-
lar-albeit sometimes imprecise—news reports of the research findings might stig-
matize Jews. They posited that this lead some individuals, insurance compa-
nies, or employers to believe that Jews have more genetic mutations or are at great-
er risk for cancer than other groups.

They were afraid that because the Jewish community is being studied early, its
members will be early victims of genetic discrimination.

Now of course it is not true that Jews have any mmﬁ5meﬂc alterations than
anyone else. We know that every human carries a handful of genetic alterations
that may confer some sort of disease or negative trait. So everyone is potentially
at-risk for genetic discrimination. Though the Jewish community is highly con-
cerned about this issue, it is not a Jewish issue, It is a human issue, No one should
have to make the choice between health information and health care. No one should
lose a job because of their ganut{&e, The pace of life-saving cancer research should
not be slowed because potential subjects are too afraid to participate.

Genetic diserimination in insurance and employment must be prohibited by law.
For several years now, Hadassah has been working vigorously for the passage of
state and ral law to prevent genetic discrimination.

Hadassah believes that there are four key components in particular that are re-
quired to make genetic nondiscrimination legislation. The four components are:

s A broad definition of genetic information that includes family history, an indi-
vid'u.lﬁl's genetic tests, and analysis of DNA, RNA, chromosomes, proteins, and me-
tabolites.

s The inclusion of health insurers and employers to guarantee that predictive ge-
netic information is not collected and used to discriminate in the health care system
and the workplace.

» Legal repercussions for those providers and employers who do discriminate
based on genetic factors. Remedying the situation by reinstating the insurance or
job is not enough. Hadassah believes that individuals should have the right to bring
private right of action in state courts.

« A privacy component. Genetic information must not be released to health plans
or health issuers, employers, the Medical Information Bureau or any other groups
that disseminate or collect insurance information.

Hadassah supports S. 318, the “Genetic Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance
and Employment Act,” sponsored by Senator Tom Daschle (D-SD), which contains
these four necessary provisions.

Proper public policy needs to keep pace with this rapidly evolving area of re-
search. Hadassah urges the Committee and the Senate to act now to insure that
genetic science advances, rather than limits, health care options for all Americans.

Again, I thank you for this opportunity and for your leadership on this vital issue.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN CIVIL LIBERTIES UNION, RoNALD WEICH,
LEGISLATIVE CONSULTANT

Myr. Chairman and Members of the Committee; My name is Ronald Weich. [ am
a partner in the Washington D.C. law firm of Zuckerman Spaeder LLP and I serve
as a legislative consultant to the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU). I am
pleased to submit for the record of this hearing the views of the ACLU on the sub-
ject of genetic privacy and nondiscrimination.

The ACLU is a nationwide, non-partisan organization of nearly 300,000 members
dedicated to protecting the prinnip'i:s of liberty, freedom and equality set forth in
the Bill of Rights to the United States Constitution. For almost 80 years, the ACLU
m sought to strengthen civil rights and civil liberties in all aspects of American
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We commend the Committee for its attention to the important issue of genetic pri-
vacy. Recent scientific advances in understanding and mapping the human genome
present opportunities for improved medical care, but also pose challenges to prin-
ciples of privacy and non-discrimination. -

Genetic tests reveal the most intimate and personal health-related information
that exists about any individual. While all medical information should be treated
as private, genetic information is uniquely sensitive because it may reveal so much
about an individual, including the individual's genetic predisposition to medical con-
ditions. Individuals should be allowed to control such quintessentially personal in-
formation, and should be empowered by law to shield such information from third

parties.

In addition to establishing the privacy of genetic information, federal law should

rohibit discrimination in employment or insurance based on genetic information.
H‘hem are three reasons why Congress should take immediate steps to prohibit the
use of such information by employers or insurers:

¢ First, it is inherently unfair to discriminate against someone based on immu-
table characteristics that do not affect their ability to perform a job.

» Second, the mere fact that someone has a genetic pmdisgusiﬁuu to a health con-
dition is an unreliable basis to act on the risk that he or she will actually develop
that condition in the future. Genetic tests do not show with certainty that any indi-
vidual will eventually develop a disease or how severe their s&m;ﬂmns might be.

* Third, the threat of tic discrimination leads individuals to decline genetic
screenings and other health services to avoid revealing information that may be
used against them. For example, the Journal of the American Medical Association
reports that only 57 percent of women at risk for breast cancer seek genetic testing,
and 84 percent of those who decline the test do so because they fear genetic dis-
crimination. Dr. Frances Collins and other leading genetic scientists have warned
that progress in the field of genetic medicine depends on the willingness of individ-
uals to submit to genetic tests without fear of discrimination.

In recent years a number of states have enacted genetic privacy laws, but the
ACLU believes that a comprehensive federal law is needed to ensure that all Ameri-
cans are protected from this unacceptable form of diserimination. For this reason,
the ACLU has endorsed S. 318, “The Genetic Nondiserimination in Health Insur-
ance and Employment Act,” introduced by Senator Daschle, Chairman Kennedy and
others earlier this year.

The ACLU supports S. 318 because it meaningfully addresses the serious threat
to civil liberties posed by new genetic technology. It prohibits genetic discrimination
in all aspects of employment, including hiring and compensation. It prohibits insur-
ers from restricting enrollment or adjusting fees on the basis of genetic information.
And it prohibits both insurers and emg re?uiring genetic i

During the recent debate on the Patients Bill of Rights (5. 1052) Senate
adopted by voice vote an amendment offered by Senator Ensign on the sulzgact of
genetic discrimination. There are several reasons why we believe S. 318 provides su-
perior protection against genetic discrimination than the Ensign amendment.

The most important respect in which S, 318 is preferable is that it bans discrimi-
nation by employers as well as health insurers. In contrast, the Ensign amendment
only prohibits discrimination by insurers, leaving individuals vulnerable to discrimi-
nation in hiring and tpromutil:ma. Without protections in place in both areas, individ-
uals have reason to ftear that their genetic information could be used against them.

Also, the definition of genetic information in the E amendment is narrower
than the corresponding definition in 5. 318. The Daschle-Kennedy bill protects infor-
mation gleaned from all genetie tests, even if the test was not administered for the

urpose of obtaining genetic information. In contrast, the Ensign amendment explic-
itly does not cover information derived from a test administered in order to “detect
symptoms, clinical signs, or a diagnosis of disease.” Similarly, the Ensign amend-
ment contains an exception that would permit health plans to obtain etic infor-
mation “for purposes of diaﬂuﬂis, treatment or payment"—terms which are not de-
fined in the amendment—while 3. 318 contains no such exception.

_Finally, S. 318 nts individuals a more complete judicial remedy than the En-
sign amendment. Unlike S. 318, the Ensign amendment requires individuals to rel
on overworked government agencies to vindicate their rights, at least initially, an
limits the penalties levied on violators.

It has been suggested by some that 5. 318 may be unnecessary because the Amer-
icans with Disabilities Act (“ADA") already prohibits employment discrimination
based on genetic information. We a that Co intended the ADA to prohibit

etic discrimination. Unfortunately a series of court decisions, notably Sutton v.
nited Airlines, Inc., 527 U.S. 471 (1999), has narrowly defined the term “disability”
under 42 U.S.C. Sec. 12102 (2) and has thereby limited the scope of ADA protec-
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tions. Individuals who are symptomatic but not disabled can no longer rely on the

protection of the ADA, and individuals with a genetic predisposition to an illness

%t has not yet manifested itself are also likely to fall outside the ADA's protected
S8.

While we continue to believe that the ADA should be read to prohibit genetic dis-
crimination, we believe it is entirely appropriate for Congress to clarify its intent
to outlaw this pernicious practice. At this cntical juncture, new legislation is needed
&n eliminate any ambiguity regarding protections for this most personal of informa-

on.

Indeed, whether in the course of this genetic non-discrimination bill or as a sepa-
rate initiative, Congress should strengthen the ADA by overturning Sutton and
similar cases that interpret the Act too narrowly. Congress should make clear that
unwarranted discrimination against anyone on the basis of disability is impermis-
sible, whether the victim of discrimination is: (1) actually disabled; (2) symptomatic
but not disabled; or (3) genetically predisposed to a disability or medical condition
but not symptomatic. Enactment of a genetic non-discrimination law would be wel-
come in that it would extend civil rights protection to non-symptomatic individuals,
but such a law would inadvertently create a gap in federal law in which discrimina-
tion against individuals in the mi category (symptomatic but not disabled) will
still be permissible.

In sum, the ACLU believes that Americans should be judged on their actual abili-
ties, not their potential disabilities. No American should lose a job or an insurance
policy based on his or her genetic predisposition. We urge Congress to adopt S. 318,
the Genetic Nondiscrimination in Health Insurance and Employment Act, and to
ﬁ.hzke such other steps as may be necessary to ensure the privacy of genetic informa-

n.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL WORKRIGHTS INSTITUTE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: Thank you for allowing the Na-
tional Workrights Institute to submit testimony on the subject of “Genetics Research
Issues and Non-Discrimination in Health Insurance and Employment.” The Na-
tional Workrights Institute is & national, private, non-profit organization and the
unl‘i; organization of its kind in the United States dedicated exclusively to expanding
and preserving human rights in the American workplace.

During the past several decades, our collective knowledge of human genetics and
its impact on our health has multiplied as procedures for identifying, analyzing and
manipulating DNA have advanced. The federally funded Human Genome Project
has identified hundreds of specific genes and their role in our development and has
announced jointly with Celera Genomics the completion of a working draft of the
sequence of the human genome. Among the many benefits of these efforts are the
ways they may influence preventive health, reproductive planning and eventually
therapies to cure illnesses with a genetic component. Whﬁ e no one can deny that
this knowledge may be a blessing in finding cures to diseases with genetic origins,
including Alzheimer’s, Huntington's and many forms of cancer, the immediate con-
sequences of such advances have lead to a number of forms of individual discrimina-
tion.

The ability to identify individuals based on genetic characteristics necessarily pre-
dates the ability to use this information in the treatment of the corresponding dis-
eases. Furthermore, genetic information only indicates a predisposition or suscepti-
bility to future illness; such information does not necessarily indicate when an indi-
vidual will develop symptoms or how severe the symptoms will be. In fact, many
people who test positive for genetic mutations associated with certain conditions will
never develop those conditions at all. Many individuals identified as having a hered-
itary condition are, indeed, healthy. Genetic information does not necessarily diag-
nose disease.

Yet we have already encountered the use of genetic information as the basis for
discrimination both in the health insurance industry and employment. In a 1996
Georgetown University study of 332 families belonging to genetic disease support

ups, 22 percent of the respondents stated that they that had knowingly

n reFu.a&j. health insurance and 13 percent stated that they had knowingly been
terminated from their jobs because of the perceived risks attributed to their genetic
status.

The U.S. Department of Labor has found that genetic screening in the workplace
is on the rise. In 1982 a Federal Government survey found that approximately 1.6
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rcent of surveyed companies were using genetic testing for employment purpose. !

i acmuntedezznr more than 1,500 U.S. companies. In a similar survey cnn?:cted
by the American Management Association in 1997, that fiium had risen to 6 per-
cent of responding employers (well over 6,000 companies). 2 Additionally, the Council
for Responsible Genetics has documented hundreds of cases where healthy individ-
uals have m}!ffsred insurance and workplace discrimination on the basis of genetic
information.

For example, take the case of Christine Demark, a sales representative with an
exemplary record. She was fired when her employer found out that she was at risk
for Huntington's disease. The employer had n notified a co-worker of
Christine’s that she had been going to the required counseling before undergoing
testing. Subsequently, she was demoted to a customer service position and eventu-
ally fired because of this testing. Or consider the case of Jamie Stephenson whose
entire family was denied health insurance after two of her children were magnmed
with fragile X syndrome, a variable condition involving mental retardation.* Con-
sider further the three year old child who had recently been identified with the pre-
disposition for MPS syndrome whose insurance policy was terminated by the fami-
mpﬁvate health insurer despite the fact that the family had been on the policy

ost a year before diagnosis. After an extended negotiation involving the reten-
tion of a and threat of a lawsuit the policy was reinstated, but only after
a rider was added that would exclude coverage for many common MPS-related com-
plications. ® Indeed, consider further the pregnant woman whose fetus tested posi-
tive for cystic fibrosis and whose managed-care health plan limited coverage for her
p_reg:éanﬂjr and future child while offering full coverage should she choose an abor-
tion.

As the cost of testing rapidly declines and the number of conditions that can be
tested for increases, genetic testing may become as common as drug testing is today.
Already current statistics for genetic testing rates do not account for the recent ad-
vances in identifying the genetic basis for breast cancer and other common geneti-
cally related conditions. Indeed, if one really doubts this F:mwing trend of genetic
discrimination consider asking an insurer or employer the following question: “If an
inexpensive and accurate test existed that would indicate that an individual had a

sposition to a particular illness that would cost thousands of dollars to treat
and limit their ability to perform would you be interested conducting such testing?”

Insurance practices such as exempting “preexisting conditions,” limiting coverage,
charging higher premiums for higher perceived risks, refusing to issue policies or
changing existing insurance policies will continue to have a serious impact on people
said to have a genetic predisposition to develop cancer or some other condition. It
should be important to note that health insurance companies have already allocated
the total cost of health care among all their subscribers (called risk pooling). Our
knowledge of genetics and our ability to identify some genetic predispositions are
relatively new. The incidence of genetic predispositions in the American population,
though, has remained unchanged.

There is little evidence that the insurance industry will be adversely impacted in
any significant way by limiting their access to genetic information. Actuarial data
used by the insurance industry already accounts for the probability that someone
will get sick on the basis of his or her membership in a specific group, identified
by age, sex, profession, and other criteria. Adverse selection 15 not a serious problem
with respect to health insurance. The vast majority of medical care is not discre-
tionary; people do not need more medical care because they have insurance. Bu;ﬁntg
health insurance is a multi-factorial process. Health insurance decisions occur wi
much uency, involve estimates of needs over short periods and involve relative
price uniformity. Consumers with private knowledge that they are at high risk can-
not enrich their heirs at insurer's expense by purchasing very large health policies
(as that_y can with life insurance). The net effect of these factors is that no data let
alone formula for aociu:iring data has been developed to measure adverse selection
in health insurance. It should be noted that a significant additional factor in this
analysis is the fact that since genetic information only represents a series of varying
probabilities of contracting the corresponding disease it is likely to create at best

1“The Role of Genetic Testing in the Prevention of Occupational Disease " Office of Technology
Assessment, &E'ril 1993. '

2 American Management Association.

3“Statement of Position on Genetic Discrimination” Council for Responsible Genetics,

4“A Case of Discrimination” Genewatch, vol. 7, Feb. 1992, p. 9.

3 ¥Individual, F"'millfa and Societal Dimensions of Genetic Liscrimination: A ease Study Analy-
sis,” Geller, Alper, Billings, Barash, Beckwith, and Natrowicz, Science and Engineering Ethics
Vol, 2, Issue i 1996. ;

8 “Incidents of Genetic Discrimination: A Case Study.” Dr. Paul Billings.
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weak adverse selection pressures in the market. While the costs for individuals who
use large amounts of care will exceed the premiums they have q‘aid, the insurer will
recover these loses from the premiums of those who use less. The responsibility in
enacting effective genetic nondiscrimination legislation is to do what is correct in
principle as long as there is not substantial industry impact. All indications are that
such would be case in passing stmng genetic anti-discrimination le?'slation.

Current statutory protections are inadequate in protecting individual privacy and
preventing genetic discrimination. To date fifteen states do not have any statutory
protections against etic discrimination. Even among those that do such protec-
tions are not comprehensive; some states only prohibit discrimination in health in-
surance or in the workplace or only for specific genetic traits.

Federal protection is also limited. The most important such law concerning ge-
netic discrimination is the Americans with Disabilities Act. The ADA prohibits em-
ployers from discriminating against those with “physical or mental impairments
which substantially limit a major life activity” (or those that have a record of or are
regarded as having such an impairment) so long as their condition does not make
them incapable of performing their job.

The ADA does not specifically discuss genetic predispositions and there is a sub-
stantial risk that asymptomatic individuals are not protected from genetic discrimi-
nation in employment. Such individuals only have a predisposition to future illness,

are currently healthy, and may not necessarily ever me disabled (as defined by
the statute) by a genetically related condition. This potential lack of coverage has
e a more ssibility as recent Supreme Court cases have narrowly inter-

preted the ADA and indicated that the Court is clearly of the mindset that the ADA
was not intended to protect large segments of ﬂlifupuial:&. The class of those poten-
tially affected by genetic discrimination is certainly not a small segment of the pop-
ulation; every citizen of the United States has at least several genetic mutations
which may at some point be linked to disabling conditions. The EEQOC has taken
the position in its interpretative regulations that such a person is covered against
discrimination when that discrimination is due to the perception that they are pre-
disposed to become ill. The EEOC interpretation, however, has not been tested in
court and the Supreme Court has struck down several EEOC regulations in this
area.

One situation that the ADA regulations do not address is when a person is an
unaffected carrier for a recessive or X-linked mutation. This person never will mani-
fest a genetically based disease, but does carry a mutation. However, if this person
mates with another person who is a carrier, there is a 25 percent chance that the
uﬂ‘spriniwi]] carry a mutation that may result in the manifestation of an illness.
The ADA is silent on how to treat such a carrier.

Another such situation concerns people who do not themselves have a genetic mu-
tation, but who have a family member who does. Employers who provide medical
insurance for emIplﬂyees’ dependents have a financial incentive to discriminate in
such situations. It is unclear at best, however, whether this type of discrimination
violates the ADA.

Most importantly, the ADA does not protect the privacy of employees and does
not prevent employers from obtaining genetic information; it only prevents them

using the information. Under the ADA, an employer who has made a “condi-
tional job offer” is free to conduct unlimited medical investigations of the applicant.
This can include collecting information that the employer cannot legally use. This
allows employers to learn about an applicant’s genetic status without violating the
ADA, Once an employer knows that a potential employee is likely to require expen-
sive medical care, the employer can find some excuse not to hire that person. While
employees will sometimes be able to correct this injustice in court, the right answer
is to prevent it from ever happening. This can only be accomplished by keeping ge-
netic information out of the hands of employers.

Additionally, the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996
(HIPA or Health Care Law) provides some federal protection against genetic dis-
crimination when an employer provides medical insurance. It does so by preventing
a group health plan from Eagplymg a waiting period on tgreexisting conditions if the
condition was not diagnosed or treated within six months before the plan's waiting
period. If a genetic problem was diagnosed or treated within the previous six
months, the maximum waiting period can be only 12 months. Nevertheless other
forms of health insurance are not covered. Genetic privacy and equal access to in-
surance necessarily compete with the insurance industry’s desire to write insurance
based on sound actuarial data. Indeed, the undeﬂimdg foundation of the insurance
industry is the ability to discriminate based on such data. Insurance companies are
ever vigilant to minimize their risks. Nevertheless there is no epidemic of genetic
conditions and they exist at a fairly stable incidence in our society. In fact, actuarial



58

tables used by the insurance industry already reflect the incidents of genetic condi-
tions as Fart of their risk pooling. Still, demand for policy holders within the indus-
try can lead to an assessment spiral where one company will offer discounts for
those persons who submit to genetic tests and co uently soon all companies will
adopt such practices in order to become competitive. The incentives to discriminate
within the insurance industry remain as underwriting practices become more strict
and are structured to identify and insure only healthy individuals.

Legislation is the only way to address the privacy of genetic information and the
accompanying discrimination. Incidents of individuals avoiding necessary testing in
fear that the information obtained from the tests will be made public are already
well documented. It is vital that legislation be enacted with a definition of genetic
information that is broad enough to include all the sources of information from
which an employer or insurer might learn about an employee, policy holder or E?p]if
cant’s genetic condition. Many proposed definitions have unintentionally omit
portant sources. For example, amupi the most common ways for an employer or in-
surer to learn that someone is at risk for a genetic illness are by leaming that other
family members have contracted the disease or that the person has requested ge-
netic counseling. Definitions which focus on testing do not cover these situations.
Add:‘tinnallx, many propesals prohibit only discrimination on the basis of genetic in-
formation. ile this provision is essential, it does not offer adequate protection.
Given the substantial costs involved in providing medical care and other benefits
to those who contract genetic diseases, if employers or insurers are permitted to col-
lect genetic information about employees, policy holders and applicants, some of
them will use it, even if this is not . Even where discrimination does not occur,
the employee or insured party has still suffered a loss of privacy.

With this in mind, the National Workrights Institute strongly urges the following
principles be addressed in order to have strong and effective genetic non-discrimina-
tion protection.

Coverage/Definitions:

islation must cover all ienet:ic information—including family history - that
prgimts future health risks in healthy individuals.
ope:

Legislation must prohibit both health insurers and employers from collecting pre-
dictive genetic information including information and from using it to discriminate
in the health care system and the workplace.

Strong Enforcement:

Legislation must provide individuals who experience genetic discrimination the
right to seek redress through legal action, with access to meaningful remedies.

ivacy/Disclosure:

Legislation must ensure that those entities holding genetic information about in-
dixiiduals will not disclose it to third parties without the permission of the individ-
ual.

As public concern mounts with the growth of medical technology, it is crucial that
restrictions be placed on the accumulation of genetic information by employers and
insurers. Without meaningful privacy s:il‘flanards and ﬁ;ﬂtectinns against discrimi-
nation, the benefits of genetic testing will ultimately be lost as individuals avoid
tests in the fear of adverse consequences. The National Workrights Institute urges
the prompt enaction of a legislative remedy.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN COLLEGE OF MEDICAL GENETICS,
MICXHAEL S. WaTsoN, PHD., EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

The American College of Medical Genetics represents over 1000 doctoral level
Clinical Geneticists and Genetics Laboratory Directors in the United States who are
Board certified by the only board of the American Board of Medical Specialties that
is specific to this area of medical practice, the American Board of Medical Genetics.
The College is pleased that discussions of these important issues are beginning and
is submitting this letter and its Position Statement as testimony for the committee
to consider in its deliberations. Although the magnitude of discrimination based on

enetic information is somewhat unclear, the perception of this problem by the
erican public is quite real. It has already caused significant problems with re-
gard to the publics willingness to seek genetic services and to participate in re-
search and clinical investigation into the cFuz:rn'-:ti-: components of disease. We welcome
your attention to this important issue and offer any assistance we can provide.

The American College of Medical Genetics believes that fears of genetic discrimi-
nation in health insurance and employment have a negative igﬁact on willingness
to seek genetic services and to Wm“it:z’ in genetic research. These decisions,
based on fears of discrimination, could keep individuals from having services that
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could protect their health and that of family members by prevention and treatment
of disease. Comprehensive federal legislation is needed to protect all Americans. The
goal of such legislation should be to enhance the safe and effective integration of
genetic services, including genetic testing, as an inseparable part of the health care
system. The American College of Medical Genetics beli that:

* All Americans should be protected by genetic Onondiscrimination legislation ad-
dressing both health insurance and employment.

P’mt&cl:inminst enetic discrimination in health insurance is needed for indi-
viduals co l;y public and private programs, whether through group or indi-
vidual plans, and regardless of the mechanism by which the program is regulated.

Protection against discrimination in employment must cover the many partici-
pants in the process including employers, employment agencies, labor organizations,
and training programs, and at all steps of the employment process.

* Legislation must not im%ede the ability of individuals to make maximal use of
genetic information in their health care and employment decision-making. It must
not limit the access of health care providers to genetic information needed to ensure
that the care provided is beneficial and specific to the needs of the individual.

» Like all health information, the privacy of genetic information must be ade-

tely protected. Protection against unfair discrimination based on genetic risk for
isease 1s achieved only by strategies that restrict use of genetic information in en-
rollment and rate setting.

* There are significant uses of genetic technn]o%r in evaluation and management
of conditions that are not familial. For example, DNA analysis is used to evaluate
cancer cells for acquired mutations that can help to characterize the tumor and
guide treatment. Legislation should recognize that there are different types u{eﬁ-
netic tests, and avoid creating new barriers to use of those elements of genetic -
no that do not create unique or novel risks.

+ It is not easy to define “genetic test,” “genetic information” and “genetic serv-
Euj"dfur legislative purposes. Key and occasionally contradictory peints to consider
include:

Definitions must be sufficiently broad to accommodate the wide range of what is
known about classical single gene disorders and the contribution of multiple genes
to common, complex diseases.

Definitions must be sufficiently flexible to avoid becoming rapidly outdated by
new developments.

Definitions must be sufficiently narrow and clear to avoid confusion in application
of statutory protection in the current system of health delivery.

Definitions must avoid creating arbitrary distinetions that unfairly exclude some
individuals from protections afforded to others.

* Protected genetic information must include that based on evaluation, testing,
and family histories of individuals and their family members.

. islation should include enforcement to ensure compliance.

» When there is clear evidence that genetic factors contribute to an individual's
vulnerability to unavoidable environmental workplace exposures, and testing is
available to determine if an individual is at increased risk, employees and potential
employees should be made aware of the availability of such testing, and fully in-
formed of the implications of testing.

The American College of Medical Genetics believes that no American should have
to choose between having a genetic test that could be important to his'her life, and
avoiding a genetic test to save a job or protect health insurance coverage.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL HEMOPHILIA FOUNDATION

The National Hemophilia Foundation (NHF) applauds Chairman Kennedy and
the Health, Education, Labor and Pensions Committee for hearing testimony today
on the urgent need for passage and enactment of legislation to protect consumers
from genetic discrimination by insurers and employers.

NH% strongly encourages Co ss to pass this year the genetic nondiscrimina-
tion bill sponsored Senate Majority Leader Tom Daschle and Congresswoman
Louise Slaughter (D-NY). The Genetic Non-discrimination in Health Insurance and
Employment Act (S. 318/H.R. 602) has the support of 23 Senators, 252 House co-
sponsors, and more than 200 organizations. The bill would prohibit enrollment re-
strictions and premium adjustments on the basis of predictive genetic information
including t'ami!; history, and prevent discrimination in hiring, compensation, a
other personnel processes. The bill also would protect the Friva-r:y of individuals by
limiting disclosure of predictive genetic information by employers.

Access to health insurance, health care, and employment is of critical concern to
persons with hemophilia and other bleeding disorders. Hemophilia and other bleed-






